Aalborg Universitet



Stability and Control of Grid-Forming Converters with Regulated DC-Link Dynamics

Zhao, Liang

DOI (link to publication from Publisher): 10.54337/aau679677176

Publication date: 2023

Document Version Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication from Aalborg University

Citation for published version (APA):

Zhao, L. (2023). Stability and Control of Grid-Forming Converters with Regulated DC-Link Dynamics. Aalborg Universitetsforlag. https://doi.org/10.54337/aau679677176

General rights

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

- Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study or research.
- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal -

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us at vbn@aub.aau.dk providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

STABILITY AND CONTROL OF GRIDFORMING CONVERTERS WITH REGULATED DC-LINK DYNAMICS

BY LIANG ZHAO

DISSERTATION SUBMITTED 2023



AALBORG UNIVERSITY Denmark

STABILITY AND CONTROL OF GRID-FORMING CONVERTERS WITH REGULATED DC-LINK DYNAMICS

by

Liang Zhao



Dissertation submitted November 2023

Dissertation submitted:	November 2023	
PhD supervisor:	Professor Xiongfei Wang Aalborg University	
Assistant PhD supervisor:	Assistant Professor Zheming Jin Aalborg University	
PhD committee:	Associate Professor Yajuan Guan Aalborg University	
	Professor Yaow-Ming Chen National Taiwan University	
	Professor George Weiss Tel Aviv University	
PhD Series:	Faculty of Engineering and Science, Aalborg University	
Department:	AAU Energy	
ISSN (online): 2446-1636 ISBN (online): 978-87-7573	3-591-4	

Published by: Aalborg University Press Kroghstræde 3 DK – 9220 Aalborg Ø Phone: +45 99407140 aauf@forlag.aau.dk forlag.aau.dk

© Copyright: Liang Zhao

Printed in Denmark by Stibo Complete, 2023



CV

Liang Zhao received the B.S. and M.S. degrees in power electrical engineering from Harbin Institute of Technology, Harbin, China, in 2018 and 2020, respectively. Since 2020, he has been working toward the Ph.D. degree in power electronic engineering in Aalborg University, Aalborg, Denmark. He was a guest Ph.D. student with KTH Royal Institute of Technology, from May to July 2023.

His research interests include the modeling, stability analysis, and control of power electronics systems.

ENGLISH SUMMARY

Grid-forming (GFM) control has become an attractive solution for voltage-source converters (VSCs) used in power electronic-based power systems. The dc-link voltage regulation needs to be implemented with GFM-VSCs in scenarios that lack a stiff dc voltage source and necessitate the operation of both inverter and rectifier modes. However, their control dynamics and interactions may result in instability issues. To systematically address those challenges, this Ph.D. thesis focuses on the analytical modeling, dynamics analysis, and enhanced control strategies for GFM-VSCs with dc-link voltage regulation under various operating conditions.

The dynamics of dc-link voltage can be utilized to synchronize GFM-VSCs with ac networks, thereby leading to the dc-link voltage-synchronization control (DVSC). The small-signal synchronization stability of GFM-VSCs using various DVSC approaches is comparatively analyzed. When employing the single-loop DVSC approach, GFM-VSCs connected to dc-link constant-power sources and loads encounter low-frequency oscillations. To address this issue, the active power and the *q*-axis voltage are fed forward to the frequency deviation, which are configured in parallel with the DVSC to achieve synchronization with ac networks. The proposed control approach enhances the stability of GFM-VSCs under a wide range of grid strengths and at both inverter and rectifier modes.

The inner control loops are another critical concern of GFM-VSCs. An analytical approach is proposed to reveal the impact of inner control loops on the system damping. First, an impedance model is employed to characterize the behaviors of different inner-loop schemes. On this basis, the complex torque coefficient method is used to characterize the influence of inner-loop dynamics on the outer-loop dynamics and the associated instability issues within synchronous and sub-synchronous frequencies. Finally, the proposed approach is exemplified with virtual admittance and vector-current control as inner control loops.

In addition to the outer-loop and inner-loop control strategies, the external interactions of GFM-VSCs with ac grids and dc-link sources and loads are investigated using impedance-based analytical methods. The dc-link impedance reveals the interactions between GFM-VSCs and various loads connected through the dc link, including constant-power, constant-resistance, and constant-current loads. Furthermore, ac impedance-based analyses evaluate the impact of dc-link sources and loads on ac-side impedance characteristics and the resulting interactions with ac grids. It is revealed that the constant-power load poses the highest risk of instability in the inverter mode.

DANSK RESUME

Grid-forming (GFM) kontrol er blevet en attraktiv løsning for spændingskildeomformere (VSC'er), der anvendes i strømelektronikbaserede energisvstemer. Reguleringen af dc-link spændingen skal implementeres med GFM-VSC'er i scenarier, der mangler en dc-spændingskilde med en fast spænding og nødvendiggør drift i både inverter- og rectifier-tilstande. Dog kan deres kontrolmekanik og interaktioner resultere i ustabilitetsproblemer. For at systematisk tackle disse udfordringer fokuserer denne Ph.D.-afhandling på analytisk modellering, dynamikanalyse og forbedrede kontrolstrategier for GFM-VSC'er med regulerede dclink-dynamikker under forskellige driftsbetingelser.

DC-link spændingsdynamikken kan anvendes til at synkronisere GFM-VSC'er med ac-nettet, hvilket fører til dc-link spændingssynkroniseringskontrol (DVSC). Småsignal-synkroniseringsstabiliteten af GFM-VSC'er ved brug af forskellige DVSC-tilgange sammenlignes. Når enkeltløkke DVSC-tilgangen benyttes observeres der lavfrekvente svingninger ved GFM-VSC'er, der er tilsluttet dc-link konstanteffektkilder og belastninger. For at adressere denne udfordring foreslås en fleksibel synkroniseringskontrol, der omfatter parallelle konfigurationer af DVSC, aktiv effekt-frekvens feedforward og q-akse spændingsfrekvens feedforwardstyringer. Den foreslåede kontroltilgang forbedrer stabilitetsrobustheden af GFM-VSC'er under et bredt spektrum af netstyrker og i både inverter- og rectifier-tilstande.

De indre kontrolsløjfer er en anden kritisk bekymring for GFM-VSC'er. Der foreslås en analytisk tilgang til at afsløre indvirkningen af indre kontrolsløjfer på dæmpningen. Først anvendes en impedansmodel til at karakterisere adfærden af forskellige indre kontrolsløjfer. Baseret på dette anvendes den komplekse momentkoefficientmetode til at karakterisere indflydelsen af indre kontrolsløjfers dynamik på de ydre kontrolsløjfers dynamik og de tilknyttede ustabilitetsproblemer inden for subsynkrone og synkrone frekvenser. Endelig eksemplificeres den foreslåede tilgang med virtuel admitans og vektorstrømskontrol som indre kontrolsløjfer.

Udover de ydre kontrolsløjfer og indre kontrolsløjfer strategier, undersøges de eksterne interaktioner mellem GFM-VSC'er og ac-net samt dc-link kilder og belastninger ved brug af impedansbaserede analytiske metoder. DC-link impedansen afslører interaktionerne mellem GFM-VSC'er og forskellige dc-link belastninger, herunder konstant-modstand, -effekt og -strøm belastninger. Derudover benyttes ac-impedansbaserede analyser til at vurdere hvordan dc-link kilder og belastninger påvirker ac-sidens impedanskarakteristika og dertil de resulterede interaktioner. Det observeres, at konstant-effektbelastningen udgør den højeste risiko for ustabilitet i rectifier-tilstanden, mens konstant-strømkilden udgør den højeste risiko for ustabilitet i inverter-tilstanden.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This thesis summarizes the research outputs achieved during the Ph.D. project undertaken at AAU Energy, Aalborg University, Denmark. Gratitude is extended to the financial supporters of this Ph.D. project: Aalborg University, Otto Mønsteds Fond, and China Scholarship Council.

First of all, I am sincerely grateful to Prof. Xiongfei Wang, my supervisor, for his insightful guidance, continuous inspiration, and constant encouragement throughout my Ph.D. study. I benefit a lot from his emphasis on research tastes, critical and structural thinking, as well as in-depth exploration. The scientific research training I received under his mentorship will persist as a continual reminder to remain down-to-earth in my future career.

I would like to thank my co-supervisor, Associate Prof. Zheming Jin, for his ongoing mentorship and unwavering encouragement. His insightful advice always helps me to overcome the difficulties during the hard times of my Ph.D. Furthermore, gratitude is expressed to Prof. Nathaniel Taylor, KTH Royal Institute of Technology, for his hospitable support for my study abroad.

I would like to express my sincere thanks to all the colleagues in the eGrid group at AAU Energy. Their assistance with my work and valuable comments during group meetings significantly contributed to improving my research quality. Collective thanks are extended to colleagues and staff at AAU Energy for their supportive roles. Thank Mr. Jacob Bollerslev for helping me polish the Danish summary of this thesis. Special mention goes to Mr. Zejie Li for his comprehensive support in both work and life throughout my three years in Aalborg. In addition, Dr. Liang Huang provided valuable information during the completion of this Ph.D. thesis. Colleagues with KTH, Mr. FeiFan Chen, Dr. Xiaonan Gao, Mr. Zichao Zhou, Mr, Li Cheng, and Mr. Xiaojie Fan, helped me during the study abroad.

Finally, I would like to extend my deepest gratitude to my family for their unwavering support, trust, and encouragement throughout both my personal life and the duration of my Ph.D. study. Their contributions have been instrumental in the successful completion of this work.

Liang Zhao Aalborg University, September 2023

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Chapter 1. Introduction	21
1.1. Background and Motivation	
1.2. State of the Art and Challenges	
1.2.1. DC-Link Voltage-Synchronization Control	
1.2.2. Inner Control Loops and Dynamics Effects	
1.2.3. External Dynamics Interactions	
1.3. Research Objectives	
1.4. Research Methodology	
1.5. Thesis Structure	
1.6. List of Publications	
Chapter 2. DC-Link Voltage-Synchronization Control for GFM-VSCs	33
2.1. Introduction	
2.2. Description of Main Circuit and Control System	
2.3. Small-Signal Modeling of GFM-VSCs	
2.3.1. Modeling of Circuit	
2.3.2. Modeling of Control System	
2.3.3. SISO Transfer Function Model	39
2.4. Single-Loop DVSC Method	40
2.5. Proposed Flexible Synchronization Control	
2.5.1. DVSC+PFF Control Method	
2.5.2. DVSC+V _q FF Control Method	
2.6. Experimental Results	50
2.7. Summary	
Chapter 3. Damping Effects of Inner Control Loops	55
3.1. Introduction	55
3.2. Impedance-Based Dynamics Characterization	56
3.2.1. Principle and Derivation	56
3.2.2. Case Study	59
3.3. Control Interaction Analysis	61

3.3.1. Complex Torque Coefficient Basics	61
3.3.2. Interaction Analysis for GFM-VSCs	
3.3.3. Case Study	65
3.4. Experimental Results	69
3.5. Summary	
Chapter 4. Impedance-Based External Interactions Analysis	73
4.1. Introduction	
4.2. Description of Main Circuit and Control System	
4.3. DC-Link Impedance-Based Dynamics Analysis	
4.3.1. DC-Link Impedance Analysis Basics	
4.3.2. Dynamics with Different DC-Link Loads	
4.4. AC Impedance-Based Dynamics Analysis	
4.4.1. AC Impedance Analysis Basics	
4.4.2. Dynamics with Different DC-Link Loads	80
4.4.3. Dynamics with Different DC-Link Sources	86
4.5. Experimental Results	89
4.6. Summary	
Chapter 5. Conclusions and Future Work	93
5.1. Conclusions	
5.2. Future Work	
Bibliography	95
Appended Publications	

TABLE OF ABBREVIATIONS

AVC	ac-bus voltage magnitude control
BESS	battery energy storage system
CIL	constant-current load
CIS	constant-current source
CPL	constant-power load
CPS	constant-power source
CRL	constant-resistance load
DVSC	dc-link voltage-synchronization control
EMF	electromotive force
GFL	grid-following
GFM	grid-forming
HPF	high-pass filter
HVDC	high-voltage direct current
LFO	low-frequency oscillation
LHP	left-half plane
LPF	low-pass filter
PCC	point of common coupling
PFF	active power-frequency feedforward
RHP	right-half plane
PLL	phase-locked loop
PSC	power-synchronization control
RPC	reactive power control
SCR	short-circuit ratio
SG	synchronous generator
SISO	single-input single-output
SO	synchronous oscillation
SSO	sub-synchronous oscillation
STATCOM	static synchronous compensator
V _q FF	q-axis voltage-frequency feedforward
VSC	voltage-source converter

TABLE OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1. Representation of dynamics behaviors. (a) GFL-VSCs. (b) GFM-VSCs. Source: [8]
Figure 1.2. General block diagram of GFM-VSCs. Source: [8], [9], [J1]23
Figure 1.3. Typical inner-loop control schemes of GFM-VSCs. (a) Virtual impedance control. (b) Vector voltage and vector current control. (c) Virtual admittance and vector current control. Source: [J3]
Figure 1.4. Thesis structure
Figure 2.1. Main circuit and control diagrams of the studied GFM-VSC. Source: [J1], [J2]
Figure 2.2. Detailed GFM control diagrams. Source: [J1]
Figure 2.3. Controller and system <i>dq</i> -frames. Source: [J1]
Figure 2.4. Small-signal model of the studied GFM-VSC. (a) Original block diagram. (2) SISO block diagram. Source: [J1]
Figure 2.5. Closed-loop poles with single-loop DVSC method and different controller forms. (a) Proportional controller. (b) Proportional controller in series with an LPF. (c) Proportional-integral controller. Source: [J1]
Figure 2.6. Proposed DVSC+PFF method. Source: [J1] 44
Figure 2.7. Block diagram of cascaded DVSC+PSC method. Source: [J1]
Figure 2.8. SISO model with DVSC+PFF method. Source: [J1] 44
Figure 2.9. Closed-loop poles with DVSC+PFF method. (a) With proportional controller in the PFF loop. (b) With cascaded proportional controller and notch filter in the PFF loop. Source: [J1]
Figure 2.10. Bode plots of open-loop transfer function model with the DVSC+PFF method. Source: [J1]
Figure 2.11. Simulation step responses of V_{dc} with DVSC+PFF method. Source: [J1].
Figure 2.12. Proposed DVSC+V _q FF method. Source: [J2]
Figure 2.13. SISO model with DVSC+V _q FF method. Source: [J2]
Figure 2.14. Closed-loop poles with DVSC+V _q FF method. Source: [J2]
Figure 2.15. Simulation step responses of V_{dc} with DVSC+V _q FF method. Source: [J2]
Figure 2.16. Experimental Setup. Source: [J1]

Figure 2.17. Dynamics comparison between the DVSC+PFF and single-loop DVSC methods. Source: [J1]
Figure 2.18. Dynamics with the DVSC+PFF method. (a) With proportional controller in the PFF loop. (b) With cascaded proportional controller and notch filter in the PFF loop. Source: [J1]
Figure 2.19. Step response of V_{dc} with the DVSC+PFF method. Source: [J1]
Figure 2.20. Dynamics comparison between the DVSC+V _q FF and single-loop DVSC methods. Source: [J2]
Figure 2.21. Step response of V_{dc} with the DVSC+V _q FF method. Source: [J2] 53
Figure 3.1. Principle of the impedance-based characterization. (a) Using original inner control loops. (b) Using impedance representation for inner control loops. Source: [J3], [C3]
Figure 3.2. General configuration of inner control loops. Source: [J3], [C3]
Figure 3.3. Derivation of the impedance-based representation. Source: [J3], [C3]. 58
Figure 3.4. Frequency responses of \mathbf{Z}_{eq} with various inner-loop parameters. (a) Different k_{pi} . (b) Different F_{v} . (c) Different R_{v} . (d) Different L_{v} . Source: [J3] 60
Figure 3.5. Complex space representations of mechanical and electrical torques. (a) Mechanical torque. (b) Electrical torque. Source: [J3]
Figure 3.6. Main circuit and control diagrams of the studied GFM-VSC. Source: [J3].
Figure 3.7. Equivalent circuit diagram using <i>dq</i> -frame impedance representation for inner control loops. Source: [J3]
Figure 3.8. Closed-loop active power control for GFM-VSCs. Source: [J3]
Figure 3.9. Plants of the active power and voltage magnitude controls. Source: [J3].
Figure 3.10. Small-signal model of the dc-link CPS/CPL and the single-loop DVSC. Source: [J1]
Figure 3.11. Complex torque plots under stiff and weak grids. Source: [J3]
Figure 3.12. Complex torque plots with various inner-loop parameters. (a) Different R_v , with PSC employing a 100Hz LPF. (b) Different R_v , with PSC employing a 3Hz LPF. (c) Different L_v . (d) Different k_{pi} . (e) Different F_v . Source: [J3]
Figure 3.13. Dynamics of the SO mode with different inner-loop parameters. (a) Different k_{pi} . (b) Different F_v . (c) Different R_v . Source: [J3], [C3]
Figure 3.14. Dynamics of the SSO mode with different inner-loop parameters. Source: [J3]71

Figure 4.1. Main circuit and control diagrams of the studied GFM-VSC. Source: [J4].
Figure 4.2. Block diagram of the flexible synchronization control. Source: [C1] 74
Figure 4.3. Interconnected system represented by dc-link impedances. Source: [J4].
Figure 4.4. DC-link impedance model of the studied GFM-VSC. Source: [J4] 76
Figure 4.5. Bode plots of Z_{dc} , Z_{CPL} , and Z_{CRL} . Source: [J4]
Figure 4.6. Bode plots of Z_{dc} with different synchronization methods. (a) With the DVSC+PFF method. (b) With the DVSC+V _q FF method. Source: [J4]78
Figure 4.7. Interconnected system represented by ac impedance model. Source: [J4].
Figure 4.8. AC impedance model of the studied GFM-VSC. Source: [J4]
Figure 4.9. Bode plots of Z_{ac} with different dc-link loads. Source: [J4]
Figure 4.10. Closed-loop poles with different dc-link loads. (a) Inductive stiff grid. (b) Inductive weak grid. (c) Series-compensated weak grid. Source: [J4]
Figure 4.11. Bode plots of Z_{ac} with flexible synchronization control. (a) With DVSC+PFF method. (b) With DVSC+V _q FF method. Source: [J4]
Figure 4.12. Closed-loop poles with flexible synchronization control. (a) With DVSC+PFF method under the inductive weak grid. (b) With DVSC+V _q FF method under the inductive stiff grid. (c) With DVSC+V _q FF method under the series-compensated weak grid. Source: [J4]
Figure 4.13. Bode plots of Z_{ac} with different dc-link sources. Source: [J4]
Figure 4.14. Bode plots of Z_{ac} with the DVSC+V _q FF method. Source: [J4]
Figure 4.15. Closed-loop poles with different dc-link sources. (a) Inductive stiff grid. (b) Inductive weak grid. (c) Series-compensated weak grid. Source: [J4]
Figure 4.16. Experimental setup. Source: [J4]
Figure 4.17. Dynamics comparison of the GFM-VSC connected to different loads. (a) With CPL. (b) With CIL. (c) With CRL. Source: [J4]
Figure 4.18. Dynamics comparison of the GFM-VSC connected to different sources. (a) With CPS. (b) With CIS. Source: [J4]91

TABLE OF TABLES

Table 1.1. Different DC-Link Sources and Loads. Source: [J4]	
Table 1.2. Research Methodology.	
Table 2.1. Circuit and Control Parameters of the Studied GFM-VSC. S [J2].	ource: [J1], 35
Table 3.1. Circuit and Control Parameters of the Studied GFM-VSC. Sou	rce: [J3].69
Table 4.1. Circuit and Control Parameters of the Studied GFM-VSC. Sou	rce: [J4].75

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

1.1. BACKGROUND AND MOTIVATION

Recent years have witnessed a significant transformation in power grids, largely attributed to renewable energy resources such as photovoltaic and wind power plants [1]. In Denmark, the Energy Islands in the Baltic and North Seas are being built to facilitate the large-scale integration of multi-gigawatt offshore wind capacity into future energy systems [2], where high-voltage direct current (HVDC) transmission lines and static synchronous compensators (STATCOMs) play critical roles in enhancing the flexibility, efficiency, and stability of energy islands. Unlike traditional power grids that predominantly rely on synchronous generators (SGs), future power grids will be built on power electronic converters, thereby leading to power electronic-based power systems [1], [3], [4].

Voltage-source converters (VSCs) exhibit advantages in terms of full controllability and rapid response when compared to traditional SGs [3]. However, their widetimescale dynamics introduce the instability issues. Interactions between VSCs and power grids may result in oscillations and resonances over a wide frequency range [4], which have become more common in modern power systems [5], [6]. Consequently, it is critical to investigate the interactions and enhanced control strategies of VSCs in power-electronic-based power systems [4].



Figure 1.1. Representation of dynamics behaviors. (a) GFL-VSCs. (b) GFM-VSCs. Source: [8].

Grid-following (GFL) control techniques have been used with grid-connected VSCs for decades [3]. GFL-VSCs exhibit frequency-dependent current-source behavior in the sub-transient timeframe [7], which can be characterized via a current source with a paralleled output admittance [8], as depicted in Figure 1.1(a). Grid synchronization of GFL-VSCs is achieved by measuring the frequency and the phase angle of the voltage at the point of connection, typically employing a phase-locked loop (PLL) [4]. The current is injected into ac grids by following the measured frequency [9]-[11]. The stability of GFL-VSCs is crucially dependent on the voltage stiffness at the point of connection [9], which is, however, not always guaranteed in modern power grids. Instability issues thus arise from dynamic interactions between GFL-VSCs and weak

grids [10], [11]. Furthermore, GFL-VSCs are usually incapable of performing certain functions such as islanding operation and black start [7].

In contrast, grid-forming (GFM) control has emerged as a promising solution for large-scale integration of converter-based resources into power systems [12]. The GFM-VSC behaves as an internal voltage source with an output impedance [8], as illustrated in Figure 1.1(b). Due to this voltage source behavior, GFM-VSCs can provide a series of stability services and functions to enhance the security and resiliency of power grids [13]. These functions include the active power responses to frequency and phase angle disturbances, the system strength support, and the ability to maintain stable operations even in the loss of the last SG [7], [14]. Thanks to the advantages, a growing consensus on the need for GFM-VSCs in the future renewable power grids is reached among power system operators worldwide [13], [14]. Numerous research and development efforts are recently reported, with a particular focus on functional specifications, grid-code requirements, hardware, and control solutions for GFM-VSCs [7], [13]-[16].

GFM-VSCs typically employ the power control for the purpose of synchronization [17]-[27]. A basic control strategy involves the active power-frequency droop control, a method originally employed for autonomous load sharing among paralleled inverters [17]. A similar approach, namely the power-synchronization control (PSC), is later proposed for interconnecting HVDC transmission lines into ultraweak ac grids, where the short-circuit ratio (SCR) is nearly one [18]-[20]. Both the PSC and the active power-frequency droop control manifest the first-order power control dynamics, providing the droop and damping characteristics while lacking the inertial response [9]. To incorporate the inertial response with GFM-VSCs, the second-order power control dynamics is employed [21]-[27]. The concept of inertial power control is initially developed for the battery energy storage system (BESS) [21]. Later, similar control techniques, known as the virtual synchronous machine [22], the virtual synchronous generator [23], and the synchronverter [24], are reported. The mathematical equivalence between the active power-frequency droop control embedded with a low-pass filter (LPF) and the virtual synchronous machine control is further proved in [25]. In addition to the LPF, the active power-frequency control can adopt the proportional-integral controller, the proportional-derivative controller, and the lead-lag controller [26], [27]. Notably, the lead-lag controller facilitates the flexible configuration of the droop characteristic, damping, and inertial response [27]. Nevertheless, a constant dc-link voltage is often employed for those power-based synchronization strategies, and it is assumed to be supported by the front-end devices [17]-[27].

However, a constant dc-link voltage source may not be readily accessible in certain operational scenarios, such as railway traction converters [28], hybrid ac/dc grids [29], and STATCOMs [30]. Besides, the GFM-VSCs are, in some cases, required to operate under both inverter and rectifier modes, thereby necessitating the dc-link voltage

regulation. Therefore, this Ph.D. thesis is centered on the stability and control of the GFM-VSCs with dc-link voltage regulation, and a wide range of operating conditions on both ac- and dc-sides of GFM-VSCs are evaluated.



1.2. STATE OF THE ART AND CHALLENGES

Figure 1.2. General block diagram of GFM-VSCs. Source: [8], [9], [J1].

Figure 1.2 presents a general block diagram of GFM-VSCs [8], [9], [J1]. The VSC interfaces with the ac grid at the point of common coupling (PCC) and connects to sources and loads through the dc bus [J1]. The control architecture comprises outer and inner control loops [8]. The outer control loops are responsible for generating the internal voltage reference and maintaining the desired GFM capability [13]. The inner control loops employ vector voltage and/or vector current control for shaping output impedance and preventing GFM-VSCs from overcurrent tripping [8].

This Ph.D. thesis investigates the stability and control of GFM-VSCs from three perspectives: (1) The dc-link voltage-synchronization control (DVSC), (2) The inner-loop dynamics and their damping effects, and (3) External interactions of GFM-VSCs with both ac grids and dc-link sources and loads.

1.2.1. DC-LINK VOLTAGE-SYNCHRONIZATION CONTROL

The dynamics of the dc-link voltage essentially reflect the active power balance of the dc-link capacitor [31]. Thus, the power-based synchronization mechanism can be extended with the dc-link voltage regulation, thereby leading to the DVSC [31]. Methods of DVSC have recently been documented in the literature [18], [20], [30]-[40]. They employ different control variables and structures. In terms of the control variables utilized in the DVSC, two variables are generally considered: the dc-link voltage in [30], [32]-[38], and the square of dc-link voltage in [18], [20], [31], [39], [40], the latter of which essentially denotes the energy of the dc-link capacitor [20].

In terms of control structures, the dynamic of dc-link voltage can be employed to generate the frequency of GFM-VSCs, thereby avoiding the use of PSC [32]. This single-loop DVSC method is reported as the voltage angle control in grid-connected wind turbines [32]. After that, similar control strategies are presented in [30], [31], [33]-[35], [39]. Despite having a simple control architecture, this method exhibits underdamped dc-link voltage control, which may lead to collapses of dc-link voltage when subject to large disturbances [39]. An alternative control structure comprises a cascaded configuration of DVSC and PSC [18], [20], [36], [40]. In this setup, the output of the DVSC represents the active power, serving as the reference for the PSC, while the PSC regulates the internal frequency [18]. However, the response speed of the DVSC is constrained by the PSC, and the interaction between the DVSC and PSC may result in unstable oscillations [36]. Further, to enhance the control flexibility, the PSC and the DVSC are configured in parallel for synchronization [37], recently named the dual-port GFM control [38]. Despite the variety of documented DVSC approaches, there is a lack of comparative evaluations on their synchronization stability performance under small disturbances.

The small-signal synchronization stability of GFM-VSCs using the cascaded and paralleled DVSC+PSC methods is reported in [36] and [37]. It is found that the DVSC may interact with the PSC, thereby giving rise to unstable oscillations under weak grids [36], [37]. The inertia and damping coefficients of PSC significantly impact the adverse interaction with the DVSC when employing the cascaded DVSC+PSC method [36], while such effects are alleviated with the paralleled DVSC+PSC method [36], while such effects are alleviated with the paralleled DVSC+PSC method [37]. However, the dc link of GFM-VSCs in [36] and [37] is interconnected with resistance and constant current loads rather than a constant power load (CPL), which implies that more challenging operating scenarios are not considered. It is recognized that the CPL exhibits negative-resistance behavior and thus poses a significant risk to system stability [41], [42]. Therefore, the small-signal stability of GFM-VSCs and the enhanced DVSC strategies, considering various operation scenarios, need further exploration.

Therefore, the research gaps for the DVSC approaches can be summarized as follows:

- Different types of DVSC methods are documented, while the comparative analysis of small-signal synchronization stability among those methods has not been thoroughly investigated.
- Considering various operation conditions, exploring the DVSC strategies that can enhance the stability robustness remains an open issue.



1.2.2. INNER CONTROL LOOPS AND DYNAMICS EFFECTS

Figure 1.3. Typical inner-loop control schemes of GFM-VSCs. (a) Virtual impedance control. (b) Vector voltage and vector current control. (c) Virtual admittance and vector current control. Source: [J3].

The inner control loops are of critical concern for GFM-VSCs. Some GFM control schemes omit the inner control loops, directly using the reference of the internal voltage vector generated by outer control loops as the modulation voltage vector [18], [43], [44]. Despite its simple control architecture, the open-loop vector-voltage control is vulnerable to large disturbances [45], [46], and may even encounter instability challenges when interconnected with stiff ac grids [18]. As a result, it is critical to explore the impact of inner control loops on the system damping.

Figure 1.3 shows three typical inner-loop control schemes for GFM-VSCs, consisting of the voltage and/or the current control with various controller forms [8]. Figure 1.3(a) illustrates the virtual impedance control, a simple approach to shaping the output impedance of GFM-VSCs [18], [47]-[49]. The quasi-static virtual reactance and the virtual inductance can be implemented, while the emulation of virtual inductance requires derivative computations [48]. The dual-loop vector voltage and vector current control is an alternative strategy [8], [50], as shown in Figure 1.3(b). This approach is capable of reference tracking, harmonics rejection, and current limiting, but it may result in underdamping or even instability under stiff ac grids [50]. In contrast, using a grid-side current disturbance feedforward loop in this dual-loop

control can improve the damping effect, yet at the cost of additional sensors [51]. Recently, an asymmetrical vector voltage controller is proposed to enhance the system damping for high stability robustness [52], [53]. In [52], a generalized vector voltage control is implemented through the use of an integral control loop connecting the daxis voltage to the q-axis current reference. Nevertheless, the implementation of this method requires a sophisticated parameter design, and its effectiveness in enhancing damping remains limited under the weak grids [53]. Furthermore, the virtual admittance and vector current control represent an alternative form of inner control loops, as illustrated in Figure 1.3(c) [54]. This approach can shape the output inductance of GFM-VSCs without the need for derivative computations. However, the voltage decrement across the virtual admittance results in a reduction of the PCC voltage magnitude [55]. Consequently, the ac-bus voltage magnitude control (AVC) becomes necessary to keep the PCC voltage magnitude around one per unit (p.u.) [55]. Besides the above inner-loop configurations, a unified voltage control is proposed recently [56], where a universal control architecture is developed to synthesize different types of voltage control approaches and reveal their structural resemblance.

The inner control loops interact with outer loops, thereby affecting the dynamics of GFM-VSCs. While small-signal instability issues of GFM-VSCs arise in a wide frequency range, the outer-inner loop control interactions mainly affect two oscillation modes: sub-synchronous oscillation (SSO) and synchronous oscillation (SO) [9], [57]. The SO issue arises from the active power control plant of GFM-VSCs [18]. The closed-loop control system exhibits poles located at the fundamental frequency, arising from the inductive component of the power transfer impedance [9]. Mitigating the SO issue fundamentally involves enhancing the real or equivalent resistance component of the power transfer impedance [9]. This objective can be achieved through inner control loops, which, in turn, regulate the output impedance and thus affect the dynamics of SO mode. Specific inner-loop configurations for enhancing the resistive component encompass the virtual impedance control [18], the vector current control [57], and the virtual admittance control [57].

The SSO issue in GFM-VSCs is typically characterized by power oscillations occurring below the fundamental frequency [49], [50], [52], [57]-[59]. When employing the virtual impedance control, the inclusion of a high-pass filter (HPF) with the virtual resistance adversely affects the SSO-mode damping [49], while such instability issues can be mitigated by increasing the quasi-static virtual reactance. When inner loops are configured with vector voltage and vector current control, the SSO issue, arising from interactions between the PSC and vector voltage control, may occur under stiff grids [50]. Mitigating such adverse control interactions involves enhancing the bandwidth of vector voltage control and utilizing an asymmetrical vector voltage control [53], [58]. Furthermore, as for the virtual admittance and the vector current control, the influence of inner-loop parameters on the damping ratio of the SSO mode is examined in [57] and [59] using sensitivity analysis. Nevertheless, those analyses rely on numerical methods, thereby lacking analytical insights into the

outer-inner loop control interactions and their stability implications. Studies in [58] analyze the stability effect of vector voltage and vector current control using the damping torque. However, a quantitative evaluation of their impacts on damping remains absent.

Therefore, the research gap for the inner control loops of GFM-VSCs is identified:

• There is a lack of analytical approaches to characterizing the impact of innerloop control dynamics on outer-loop control dynamics and the associated oscillation modes.

1.2.3. EXTERNAL DYNAMICS INTERACTIONS

GFM-VSCs generally interact with external dc networks on the dc link and with external ac grids on the ac side. Those external interactions are critical to ensure the robust operation of GFM-VSCs under different system conditions.

A variety of sources can feed GFM-VSCs through the dc link, including the constantpower source (CPS) [60], [61], and the constant-current source (CIS) [62]. Further, different loads can also be connected to GFM-VSCs, including the CPL [41], [42], the constant-current load (CIL) [63], and the constant-resistance load (CRL) [64]. Table 1.1 shows those different sources and loads, along with their application scenarios [J4]. Despite various DVSC approaches being documented, those studies solely take a specific type of source or load into consideration.

Sources and loads	Application scenario
Constant-power source (CPS)	Wind turbines [60]; Photovoltaic arrays [61]
Constant-current source (CIS)	BESS [62]
Constant-power load (CPL)	Motor drives [41], [42]
Constant-current load (CIL)	BESS [63]
Constant-resistance load (CRL)	DC chopper [64]; Electric heater

Table 1.1. Different DC-Link Sources and Loads. Source: [J4]

The impedance-based analytical method serves as a promising approach to investigate the control interactions in converter-based systems [65]-[68]. The dc-link impedance can characterize the interactions of interconnected systems through the dc bus [65]. The dc-link CPL may lead to instability issues due to its negative-resistance behavior [41]. Conversely, the dc-link CRL exhibits a positive resistance. Nevertheless, the comparative analysis of interactions with those different dc-link connections remains unclear.

In addition to the interactions on the dc side, GFM-VSCs interact with ac grids through the PCC [66], [67]. The ac impedance matrix serves to characterize the behaviors of GFM-VSCs as well as the interactions on the ac side [68]. Prior research indicates that when VSCs integrate the dc-link voltage regulation during the rectifier operation, the *d-d* channel of ac input impedance demonstrates a low-frequency negative real part, resulting in the CPL behavior of VSCs on the ac side [10]. Such phenomena have been documented in both GFL-VSCs [10], [69], [70], and GFM-VSCs [36], [37]. Nonetheless, studies in [36] and [37] primarily center on the influence of dc-link voltage control approaches while overlooking the diversity of sources and loads. Consequently, the impedance characteristics of GFM-VSCs on the ac side, when connected to different dc-link sources and loads, along with their implications for stability, remain to be thoroughly investigated.

Therefore, two research gaps for the external interactions of GFM-VSCs are identified:

- On the dc side of GFM-VSCs, the influence of different dc-link sources and loads on system dynamics and the related stability risks are not fully revealed.
- On the ac side of GFM-VSCs, the influence of different dc-link sources and loads on ac-side impedance characteristics and the resulting grid-converter interactions have not yet been examined.

1.3. RESEARCH OBJECTIVES

In light of the identified research gaps, this Ph.D. thesis focuses on the analytical modeling, dynamic analysis, and enhanced control strategies for GFM-VSCs with regulated dc-link dynamics. The research objectives are defined as follows:

• Analysis and enhancement of small-signal synchronization stability with DVSC approaches. (Obj. 1)

The small-signal stability of GFM-VSCs, using different DVSC approaches, will be comparatively analyzed. The potential risks of instability arising from the dc-link dynamics will be formulated. Moreover, enhanced synchronization control strategies are expected to improve stability robustness against various operation conditions.

• Analytical approaches for exploring the damping effects of inner control loops. (Obj. 2)

Analytical approaches will be developed to evaluate the inner-loop dynamics and their effects on outer-loop dynamics. The approach is expected to be applicable to various controller configurations. Further, the interactions of outer and inner control loops will be analyzed under different ac grid conditions. • Dynamics analysis of external interactions with ac grids and dc-link sources and loads. (Obj. 3)

The interactions between GFM-VSCs and different types of dc-link connections will be evaluated. Moreover, the effects of dc-link sources and loads on the ac-side impedance characteristics and the resulting grid-converter interactions will be analyzed. The worst-case operational scenarios under rectifier and inverter modes will be identified.

1.4. RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

Table 1.2 lists the research methodology for the identified research objectives, including the scientific methods and tools.

	Scientific methods	Tools
Obj. 1	Transfer function modeling.Closed-loop poles analysis.	Simulations with MATLAB and PLECS.Experimental tests.
Obj. 2	Impedance model for inner control loops.Complex torque coefficient method.	 Simulations with MATLAB and PLECS. Frequency-scan technique for impedance measurement. Experimental tests.
Obj. 3	DC and ac impedance modeling.Open-loop gains analysis.Closed-loop poles analysis.	 Simulations with MATLAB and PLECS. Frequency-scan technique for impedance measurement. Experimental tests.

1.5. THESIS STRUCTURE

Figure 1.4 depicts the structure of this Ph.D. thesis. The main chapters are correlated with publications [J1]-[J4], and [C1]-[C3].

Chapter 1 is the introduction of the background, state-of-the-art, identification of research gaps, and research objectives.



Figure 1.4. Thesis structure.

Chapter 2 analyzes the small-signal synchronization stability of GFM-VSCs with various DVSC approaches, based on [J1], [J2], and [C1]. A single-input single-output (SISO) model of the GFM-VSC is established first. Based on the model, it is analytically illustrated that the GFM-VSC using the single-loop DVSC method encounters the low-frequency oscillation (LFO) issue when connecting to a CPS or CPL through the dc link. A flexible synchronization control is subsequently proposed to mitigate the LFO issue. In this method, active power and *q*-axis voltage are utilized to synthesize the frequency of the ac output, which is configured with the DVSC in parallel. The GFM-VSC employing the proposed synchronization control demonstrates stability robustness across a range of grid strengths and at both inverter and rectifier modes.

Chapter 3 analyzes the effects of inner control loops on the dynamics of GFM-VSCs, based on [J3], [C2], and [C3]. Firstly, an impedance model is utilized to depict the inner-loop control dynamics. Subsequently, the complex torque coefficient method is used to characterize how inner-loop dynamics affect outer-loop dynamics and the related instability issues across synchronous and sub-synchronous frequencies. The method is applied to case studies involving virtual admittance and vector current control, followed by parameter tuning and experimental validations.

Chapter 4 analyzes the external interactions of GFM-VSCs with ac grids and dc-link sources and loads, based on [J4] and [C1]. The dc-link impedance reveals the interactions between GFM-VSCs and various loads. Furthermore, the ac impedance matrix illustrates the influence of dc-link connections and DVSC strategies on the ac impedance characteristics, as well as their interactions with ac grids. The dc-link sources and loads that lead to the highest risk of instability under inverter and rectifier modes are identified, respectively.

Chapter 5 finally presents the conclusions of this Ph.D. thesis, along with the future perspectives.

1.6. LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

This Ph.D. thesis is an extended summary of published journal and conference papers. They are listed as follows.

Journal Papers

- [J1] Liang Zhao, Zheming Jin, and Xiongfei Wang, "Analysis and damping of lowfrequency oscillation for dc-link voltage-synchronized VSCs," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 38, no. 7, pp. 8177-8189, July 2023.
- [J2] Liang Zhao, Zheming Jin, and Xiongfei Wang, "Small-signal synchronization stability of grid-forming converters with regulated dc-link dynamics," *IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron.*, vol. 70, no. 12, pp. 12399-12409, Dec. 2023.
- [J3] Liang Zhao, Xiongfei Wang, and Zheming Jin, "Exploring damping effect of inner control loops for grid-forming VSCs," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, under review.
- [J4] Liang Zhao, Xiongfei Wang, and Zheming Jin, "Impedance-based dynamics analysis for dc-link voltage-synchronized voltage-source converters," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 38, no. 9, pp. 10829-10844, Sept. 2023.

Conference Papers

- [C1] Liang Zhao, Xiongfei Wang, and Zheming Jin, "Flexible synchronization control for grid-forming converters with regulated dc-link dynamics," in *Proc. IEEE Energy Convers. Congr. Expo.*, 2022, pp. 1-8.
- [C2] Liang Zhao, Xiongfei Wang, Hong Gong, and Zheming Jin, "Stability impact of hybrid synchronization strategy on virtual-admittance-based grid-forming inverters," in *Proc. IEEE Appl. Power Electron. Conf. Expo.*, Mar. 2023, pp. 2735-2740.
- [C3] Liang Zhao, Xiongfei Wang, and Zheming Jin, "Impedance-based damping effect analysis for the inner loop of grid-forming VSCs," in *Proc. 22nd Wind Sol. Integr. Workshop*, Sep. 2023, pp. 1–6.
CHAPTER 2. DC-LINK VOLTAGE-SYNCHRONIZATION CONTROL FOR GFM-VSCS

The content of this chapter is based on publications [J1], [J2], and [C1].

2.1. INTRODUCTION

GFM-VSCs typically employ the active power control to maintain synchronism with external ac systems [9]. This synchronization mechanism can be extended with dc-link voltage dynamics when GFM-VSCs incorporate the dc-link voltage regulation, thereby leading to the DVSC [J1].

Several DVSC approaches have been reported, encompassing the single-loop DVSC method [30]-[35], [39], the cascaded DVSC+PSC method [18], [20], [36], [40], and the paralleled DVSC+PSC method [37], [38]. Nevertheless, there is no comparative assessment of the small-signal synchronization stability among those different methods. Furthermore, the small-signal synchronization stability with cascaded and paralleled DVSC+PSC methods has been investigated in [36] and [37]. Yet, the GFM-VSCs in those studies are connected to current and resistance loads rather than the CPL or CPS on the dc bus. It is reported that the CPL exhibits negative-resistance behavior and thereby negatively affects the system stability [41], which thus denotes a more challenging operating scenario for GFM-VSCs. Consequently, it is crucial to investigate the stability robustness of those DVSC approaches under various operation scenarios.

To address the limitations, this Chapter comparatively analyses the small-signal stability of GFM-VSCs considering different DVSC methods and operation conditions [J1], [J2]. Using a SISO model from the dc-link voltage control reference to the output, it is revealed that GFM-VSCs employing the single-loop DVSC method encounter the LFO issue. A flexible synchronization control approach is subsequently proposed in [J1] and [J2] to tackle the LFO issue. This method configures the active power-frequency feedforward (PFF) and the *q*-axis voltage-frequency feedforward (V_qFF) controls in parallel with the DVSC to synchronize the GFM-VSC with ac systems. The synchronization stability enhancement and dynamics analysis of GFM-VSCs using the proposed methods are corroborated through experimental results.

2.2. DESCRIPTION OF MAIN CIRCUIT AND CONTROL SYSTEM



Figure 2.1. Main circuit and control diagrams of the studied GFM-VSC. Source: [J1], [J2].



Figure 2.2. Detailed GFM control diagrams. Source: [J1].

In this Ph.D. thesis, complex space vectors are indicated by bold letters, while real space vectors and scalar variables are represented by italic letters. For example, the complex space and real space representations of current and voltage are denoted as $\mathbf{i} = i_{\alpha} + ji_{\beta} \iff i = [i_{\alpha}, i_{\beta}]^{T}$ and $\mathbf{v} = v_{\alpha} + jv_{\beta} \iff v = [v_{\alpha}, v_{\beta}]^{T}$.

Figure 2.1 shows the diagrams of the studied GFM-VSC [J1], [J2]. The ac grid is emulated by Thevenin's equivalent circuit [71], comprising a voltage source $\mathbf{v_g} = v_g \cdot e^{j\theta_g}$ behind a grid impedance $\mathbf{Z_g}$. v_g refers to the magnitude of grid voltage,

while θ_g represents the phase angle. The GFM-VSC adopts an inductor filter at the ac output, denoted as L_f . The variable **i** denotes the grid current, and **v** stands for the PCC voltage. *P* refers to the active power at the PCC, whereas *Q* represents the reactive power. On the dc side, the GFM-VSC is connected to a CPS during its inverter mode operation and to a CPL when it operates in the rectifier mode [41], [42]. Their dynamics are represented by

$$I_{\rm dcref}(t) = \frac{P_{\rm L}}{V_{\rm dc}(t)} \tag{2.1}$$

where I_{dcref} represents the reference of the controlled current source, P_{L} represents the CPS or CPL, and V_{dc} represents the dc-link voltage.

Figure 2.2 shows the detailed diagrams of the studied GFM control [J1], [J2], including the outer and inner control loops. The outer control loops synthesize the internal electromotive force (EMF), denoted as $\mathbf{E} = E \cdot e^{j\theta}$. The phase angle θ is produced using the single-loop DVSC method, with G_{DVC} representing the dc-link voltage controller. The magnitude of the internal EMF, denoted as E, is regulated by the reactive power control (RPC) loop, employing a Q-E droop control. Moreover, the inner control loops employ the virtual admittance and vector current control implemented in the $\alpha\beta$ -frame [54]. The parameters of the studied GFM-VSC and their values are detailed in Table 2.1.

Symbol	Description	Value (p.u.)
P_0	Rated active power	2kW (1 p.u.)
U_{g}	RMS value of grid voltage	110V/50Hz (1 p.u.)
ω_1	Nominal angular frequency	100π rad/s (1 p.u.)
$V_{ m dcref}$	Reference of dc-link voltage	400V (3.64 p.u.)
$L_{ m f}$	Filter inductor	3 mH (0.052 p.u.)
$C_{ m d}$	DC-link capacitor	1.45mF
E_0	Rated magnitude of EMF	1 p.u.
$Q_{ m ref}$	Reference of reactive power	0
k_q	Droop coefficient of RPC	0.1 p.u.
R_v	Virtual resistance	0.1 p.u.
L_v	Virtual inductance	0.15 p.u.
k_{pi}	Proportional gain of vector current control	1 p.u.
k_{ri}	Resonant gain of vector current control	0.5 p.u.
T_d	Control time delay	150 μs

Table 2.1. Circuit and Control Parameters of the Studied GFM-VSC. Source: [J1], [J2].

2.3. SMALL-SIGNAL MODELING OF GFM-VSCS

2.3.1. MODELING OF CIRCUIT



Figure 2.3. Controller and system dq-frames. Source: [J1].

Figure 2.3 depicts the controller and system dq-frames, which arise from the synchronization control dynamics [11]. The system dq-frame is established based on the PCC voltage, with the *d*-axis aligning with the PCC voltage vector, while the controller dq-frame is determined by the internal EMF vector. Variables in controller and system dq-frames are denoted by appended superscripts "c" and "s", respectively. Furthermore, steady-state operating points and small perturbations of variables are denoted by appended subscript "o" and symbol "^", respectively. For example, V_{dc0} and \hat{V}_{dc} indicate the operating point and the small perturbation of the dc-link voltage, respectively.

The dq-frame real-space representations of grid voltage v_g , PCC voltage v, grid current **i**, and VSC's terminal voltage v_c are expressed as

$$\begin{aligned}
 v_{gdq}^{s} &= \begin{bmatrix} v_{gd}^{s}, & v_{gq}^{s} \end{bmatrix}^{T}, \quad v_{dq}^{s} = \begin{bmatrix} v_{d}^{s}, & v_{q}^{s} \end{bmatrix}^{T}, \\
 i_{dq}^{s} &= \begin{bmatrix} i_{d}^{s}, & i_{q}^{s} \end{bmatrix}^{T}, \quad v_{cdq}^{s} = \begin{bmatrix} v_{cd}^{s}, & v_{cq}^{s} \end{bmatrix}^{T}.
 \end{aligned}$$
(2.2)

The grid impedance is given by

$$Z_g = \begin{bmatrix} sL_g & -\omega_1 L_g \\ \omega_1 L_g & sL_g \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (2.3)

The ac circuit dynamics, under small perturbations, are given by

$$v_{gdq}^{s} - \left(v_{dq0}^{s} + \hat{v}_{dq}^{s}\right) = Z_{g} \cdot \left(\dot{i}_{dq0}^{s} + \hat{i}_{dq}^{s}\right) \\ \hat{v}_{dq}^{s} = -Z_{g} \cdot \hat{i}_{dq}^{s}$$
(2.4)

The impedance model of the inductor filter is given by

$$Z_{p} = Y_{p}^{\cdot 1} = \begin{bmatrix} sL_{\rm f} & -\omega_{\rm 1}L_{\rm f} \\ \omega_{\rm 1}L_{\rm f} & sL_{\rm f} \end{bmatrix}.$$
(2.5)

The calculation of active power at the PCC follows the instantaneous power theory [72], given by

$$P = v_d^s \cdot \dot{i}_d^s + v_q^s \cdot \dot{i}_q^s , \qquad (2.6)$$

$$\hat{P} = \underbrace{\begin{bmatrix} i_{d0}^s & i_{q0}^s \\ \vdots \\ G_P^u \end{bmatrix}}_{G_P^u} \cdot \hat{v}_{dq}^s + \underbrace{\begin{bmatrix} v_{d0}^s & v_{q0}^s \\ \vdots \\ G_P^i \end{bmatrix}}_{G_P^i} \cdot \hat{i}_{dq}^s \implies \hat{P} = \left(-G_P^u \cdot Z_g + G_P^i\right) \cdot \hat{i}_{dq}^s .$$
(2.7)

Similarly, the reactive power at the PCC is derived as

$$Q = v_q^s \cdot \dot{i}_d^s - v_d^s \cdot \dot{i}_q^s , \qquad (2.8)$$

$$\hat{Q} = \underbrace{\left[-i_{q0}^{s} \quad i_{d0}^{s}\right]}_{G_{Q}^{u}} \cdot \hat{v}_{dq}^{s} + \underbrace{\left[v_{q0}^{s} \quad -v_{d0}^{s}\right]}_{G_{Q}^{i}} \cdot \hat{i}_{dq}^{s} \quad \Rightarrow \quad \hat{Q} = \underbrace{\left(-G_{Q}^{u} \cdot Z_{g} + G_{Q}^{i}\right)}_{G_{Q}} \cdot \hat{i}_{dq}^{s} \quad (2.9)$$

The VSC's terminal voltage behind the inductance filter is expressed as

$$v_{cdq}^s = v_{dq}^s - Z_p \cdot \dot{i}_{dq}^s \,. \tag{2.10}$$

Under the assumption that power losses in power semiconductors and filter inductors are neglected, the active power exchanged between ac and dc sides is expressed as

$$P_{\rm dc} = v_{cd}^s \cdot \dot{i}_d^s + v_{cq}^s \cdot \dot{i}_q^s, \qquad (2.11)$$

$$\hat{P}_{dc} = \underbrace{\begin{bmatrix} i_{d0}^{s} & i_{q0}^{s} \end{bmatrix}}_{G_{P_{dc}}^{u}} \cdot \hat{\upsilon}_{dq}^{s} + \underbrace{\begin{bmatrix} \upsilon_{d0}^{s} - sL_{t}i_{d0}^{s} & \upsilon_{q0}^{s} - sL_{t}i_{q0}^{s} \end{bmatrix}}_{G_{P_{dc}}^{i}} \cdot \hat{i}_{dq}^{s} = \begin{pmatrix} G_{P_{dc}}^{i} - G_{P_{dc}}^{u} \cdot Z_{g} \end{pmatrix} \cdot \hat{i}_{dq}^{s}$$
(2.12)

The active power balance of the dc-link capacitor, under small disturbances, is represented as

$$\left(P_{\rm dc} + \hat{P}_{\rm dc}\right) - P_{\rm L} = C_{\rm d} \left(V_{\rm dc\,0} + \hat{V}_{\rm dc}\right) \cdot \frac{d\left(V_{\rm dc\,0} + \hat{V}_{\rm dc}\right)}{dt}.$$
 (2.13)

Note that $P_{\rm L}$ exhibits no small perturbations, owing to its constant-power behavior. The relationship between $\hat{P}_{\rm dc}$ and $\hat{V}_{\rm dc}$ is thus expressed as

$$\hat{V}_{\rm dc} = \frac{1}{sC_{\rm d}V_{\rm dc0}} \cdot \hat{P}_{\rm dc} .$$
(2.14)

2.3.2. MODELING OF CONTROL SYSTEM

The control law and the small-signal dynamic of the single-loop DVSC, as shown in Figure 2.2, are expressed as

$$\omega = G_{DVC} \cdot \left(V_{dc} - V_{dcref} \right) + \omega_1, \quad \theta = \frac{\omega}{s}, \quad (2.15)$$

$$\hat{\theta} = \frac{1}{s} \cdot G_{DVC} \cdot \left(\hat{V}_{dc} - \hat{V}_{dcref} \right).$$
(2.16)

The control law and the small-signal dynamic of the RPC, as shown in Figure 2.2, are expressed as

$$E = -k_q \cdot \left(Q_{\text{ref}} - Q\right) + E_0, \qquad (2.17)$$

$$\hat{E}_{dq}^{c} = I_{21} \cdot k_{q} \cdot \hat{Q}, \quad I_{21} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}^{T}.$$
 (2.18)

The dynamic of the voltage reference generator is denoted by the transformation from controller to system dq-frames. It is derived based on Figure 2.3 and is given by

$$\hat{E}_{dq}^{s} = \underbrace{\begin{bmatrix} \cos\theta_{0} & -\sin\theta_{0} \\ \sin\theta_{0} & \cos\theta_{0} \end{bmatrix}}_{T^{-1}} \cdot \hat{E}_{dq}^{c} + \underbrace{\begin{bmatrix} \cos\theta_{0} & -\sin\theta_{0} \\ \sin\theta_{0} & \cos\theta_{0} \end{bmatrix}}_{G_{E}^{\theta}} \cdot \begin{bmatrix} -E_{q_{0}}^{c} \\ E_{d_{0}}^{c} \end{bmatrix}}_{G_{E}^{\theta}} \hat{\theta}, \quad (2.19)$$

$$T^{-1} = \begin{bmatrix} \cos\theta_{0} & -\sin\theta_{0} \\ \sin\theta_{0} & \cos\theta_{0} \end{bmatrix} \quad (2.20)$$

For the virtual admittance and vector current control depicted in Figure 2.2, their control laws are expressed as

$$\mathbf{i}_{\mathbf{ref}_{-}\boldsymbol{\alpha}\boldsymbol{\beta}} = Y_{v_{-}\boldsymbol{\alpha}\boldsymbol{\beta}}\left(s\right) \cdot \left(\mathbf{v} - \mathbf{E}\right), \quad Y_{v_{-}\boldsymbol{\alpha}\boldsymbol{\beta}}\left(s\right) = \frac{1}{sL_{v} + R_{v}}.$$
(2.21)

$$\mathbf{E}_{\mathbf{c}} = G_{PR}\left(s\right) \cdot \left(\mathbf{i} - \mathbf{i}_{\mathbf{ref}_{-}\alpha\beta}\right), \quad G_{PR}\left(s\right) = k_{pi} + \frac{k_{ri}s}{s^{2} + \omega_{1}^{2}}.$$
(2.22)

 $Y_{v_{-}\alpha\beta}$ denotes the virtual admittance. G_{PR} denotes the vector current controller. Using dq-frame voltage and current, the control laws are expressed as

$$\begin{cases} e^{j\theta^{s}} \mathbf{i}_{dqref}^{s} = Y_{v_{-}\alpha\beta}\left(s\right) \cdot \left(e^{j\theta^{s}} \mathbf{v}_{dq}^{s} - e^{j\theta^{s}} \mathbf{E}_{dq}^{s}\right) \\ e^{j\theta^{s}} \mathbf{E}_{cdq}^{s} = G_{PR}\left(s\right) \cdot \left(e^{j\theta^{s}} \mathbf{i}_{dq}^{s} - e^{j\theta^{s}} \mathbf{i}_{dqref}^{s}\right) \end{cases},$$
(2.23)

where the operator $e^{j\theta^s}$ is utilized for the $\alpha\beta$ -dq frame transformation. The dq-frame models can be obtained using the frequency translation [73], given by

$$\begin{cases} \mathbf{i}_{dqref}^{s} = \underbrace{e^{-j\theta^{s}} Y_{v_{-}\alpha\beta}(s) e^{j\theta^{s}}}_{Y_{v_{-}dq}(s)} \cdot \left(\mathbf{v}_{dq}^{s} - \mathbf{E}_{dq}^{s}\right) \\ \mathbf{E}_{cdq}^{s} = \underbrace{e^{-j\theta^{s}} G_{PR}(s) e^{j\theta^{s}}}_{G_{1}(s)} \cdot \left(\mathbf{i}_{dq}^{s} - \mathbf{i}_{dqref}^{s}\right) \\ \\ \begin{cases} \mathbf{Y}_{v_{-}dq}(s) = Y_{v_{-}\alpha\beta}(s + j\omega_{1}) \\ \mathbf{G}_{i}(s) = G_{PR}(s + j\omega_{1}) \end{cases} . \end{cases}$$
(2.25)

The matrix of virtual admittance and vector current controller are expressed as

$$\begin{cases} Y_{v_{-}dq}(s) = \frac{1}{(sL_{v} + R_{v})^{2} + (\omega_{1}L_{v})^{2}} \cdot \begin{bmatrix} sL_{v} + R_{v} & \omega_{1}L_{v} \\ -\omega_{1}L_{v} & sL_{v} + R_{v} \end{bmatrix} \\ G_{i}(s) = \begin{pmatrix} K_{p} + \frac{K_{r}}{2s} \end{pmatrix} \cdot \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix} + \frac{K_{r}}{2(s^{2} + 4\omega_{1}^{2})} \cdot \begin{bmatrix} s & 2\omega_{1} \\ -2\omega_{1} & s \end{bmatrix}. \end{cases}$$
(2.26)

The control time delay is expressed as

$$G_{d} = \begin{bmatrix} e^{-sT_{d}} & 0\\ 0 & e^{-sT_{d}} \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (2.27)

2.3.3. SISO TRANSFER FUNCTION MODEL

Figure 2.4(a) depicts the small-signal model of the studied GFM-VSC. Block diagrams indicated with blue dotted lines are described by a transfer function model from phase angle $\hat{\theta}$ to current \hat{i}_{dq}^s , as described in

$$G_{\theta-i} = \frac{\hat{i}_{dq}^{s}}{\hat{\theta}} = -\begin{bmatrix} Z_{g} + Z_{p} + G_{d}G_{i} + G_{d}G_{i}Y_{v_{-}dq}Z_{g} \\ + G_{d}G_{i}Y_{v_{-}dq}T^{-1}I_{21}k_{q}\left(G_{Q}^{i} - G_{Q}^{u}Z_{g}\right) \end{bmatrix}^{-1} G_{d}G_{i}Y_{v_{-}dq}G_{E}^{\theta}.$$
(2.28)

Figure 2.4(b) shows the SISO small-signal model from the dc-link voltage control reference to the output. The transfer function model from phase angle $\hat{\theta}$ to dc-link active power \hat{P}_{dc} , recalling (2.12) and (2.28), is expressed as

$$G_{Pdc} = \frac{\hat{P}_{dc}}{\hat{\theta}} = \left(G_{Pdc}^{i} - G_{Pdc}^{u}Z_{g}\right) \cdot G_{\theta-i} .$$

$$(2.29)$$



Figure 2.4. Small-signal model of the studied GFM-VSC. (a) Original block diagram. (2) SISO block diagram. Source: [J1].

The open-loop and closed-loop transfer function models, from \hat{V}_{dcref} to \hat{V}_{dc} , are expressed as

$$T_{DVSC} = -\frac{1}{s C_{\rm d} V_{\rm dc0}} \cdot G_{P_{dc}} \cdot \frac{G_{DVC}}{s}, \qquad T_{closed} = \frac{\hat{V}_{\rm dc}}{\hat{V}_{\rm dcref}} = \frac{T_{DVSC}}{1 + T_{DVSC}}.$$
 (2.30)

2.4. SINGLE-LOOP DVSC METHOD

The single-loop DVSC method, as depicted in Figure 2.2, employs the dynamic of dclink voltage to synthesize the ac output frequency directly. Different controller forms can be employed in G_{DVC} . The small-signal stability of the GFM-VSC, using the single-loop DVSC method, is assessed through closed-loop poles obtained from (2.30) [74], which is illustrated in Figure 2.5. The GFM-VSC in this study is interconnected with a dc-link CPL, with the SCR of the ac grid set to 1.2. In Figure 2.5(a), the DVSC employs a proportional controller [35], as indicated by

$$G_{DVC} = K_p, \tag{2.31}$$

where K_p denotes its proportional gain. Figure 2.5(b) adopts a proportional controller in series with an LPF in the DVSC loop [34]. The controller configuration is expressed as

$$G_{DVC} = K_p \cdot \frac{\omega_p}{s + \omega_p}, \qquad (2.32)$$

where ω_p denotes the cut-off frequency of the LPF. Figure 2.5(c) shows a proportional-integral controller for the DVSC loop [37], given by

$$G_{DVC} = K_p + \frac{K_i}{s}, \qquad (2.33)$$

where K_i denotes the integral gain. In those closed-loop pole trajectories, it is evident that poles λ_{1-2} are always positioned within low frequencies of the right-half plane (RHP), indicating the presence of the LFO issue in GFM-VSCs.

The LFO issue arises from the CPS and CPL interconnected with the GFM-VSC through the dc link [J1]. The SISO model depicted in Figure 2.4(b) shows that the closed-loop control system includes two integrators, which is also indicated in its transfer function model (2.30). The first integrator is employed in the DVSC loop, as described in Figure 2.2 and (2.16). The second integral relationship is demonstrated in the plant of dc-link CPS and CPL, as described by the transfer function model (2.14). The double-integrator configuration results in a 180-degree phase lag in the SISO control system, thereby giving rise to the LFO issue.

In addition, the control variable of the DVSC method can adopt the square of the dclink voltage, denoted as V_{dc}^2 [31], [39]. The control law with V_{dc}^2 is expressed as

$$\omega = \omega_1 + G_{DVC} \cdot \left(V_{dc}^2 - V_{dcref}^2 \right), \quad \theta = \frac{\omega}{s}$$
(2.34)

Recalling (2.13), the active power balance of the dc-link capacitor and the plant of constant-power dynamics are expressed as

$$\left(P_{\rm dc} + \hat{P}_{\rm dc}\right) - P_{\rm L} = \frac{1}{2}C_{\rm d} \cdot \frac{d\left[V_{\rm dc\,0}^2 + \hat{V}_{\rm dc}^2\right]}{dt} \quad \Rightarrow \quad \hat{V}_{\rm dc}^2 = \frac{2}{sC_{\rm d}} \cdot \hat{P}_{\rm dc} \tag{2.35}$$

It is apparent that the plant of constant-power dynamics exhibits an integral characteristic with both V_{dc} and V_{dc}^2 serving as control variables. Consequently, the LFO issue arises with both control variables utilized in the DVSC.



Figure 2.5. Closed-loop poles with single-loop DVSC method and different controller forms. (a) Proportional controller. (b) Proportional controller in series with an LPF. (c) Proportional-integral controller. Source: [J1].

2.5. PROPOSED FLEXIBLE SYNCHRONIZATION CONTROL

To furnish the active damping control with GFM-VSC, it is necessary to improve the synchronization control strategy. For the SISO system exhibiting a double-integrator characteristic, the basic principle behind the active damping control involves the adjustment or the compensation for the integral relationship. Inspired by this principle, the DVSC+PFF and DVSC+V_qFF methods are proposed in [J1] and [J2], thereby resulting in a flexible synchronization architecture [C1]. The PFF and V_qFF controls introduce negative feedback loops from phase angle dynamics to frequency deviations, thereby providing active damping to mitigate the LFO issue [J1], [J2].

2.5.1. DVSC+PFF CONTROL METHOD

Figure 2.6 illustrates the DVSC+PFF method that is proposed in [J1]. The active power at the PCC is fed forward to synthesize the frequency deviation through the controller K_{PFF} . This control loop and the DVSC loop are connected in parallel to synchronize GFM-VSCs with ac grids. The DVSC utilizes a proportional-integral controller expressed in (2.33). Notably, it is essential to keep the integral controller in G_{DVC} to accurately track V_{dcref} , given that the PFF control output, $\Delta \omega_2$, remains non-zero in the steady state.

Besides the paralleled DVSC+PFF method, a cascaded DVSC+PSC method is depicted in Figure 2.7, which is reported in [18], [20], [36], [40]. The cascaded control method can be mathematically equivalent to the paralleled control method. Their relationship is obtained using the block diagram algebra [74], which is expressed as

$$\begin{cases} G_{DVC_parallel} = G_{DVC_cascaded} \cdot K_{PSC} \\ K_{PFF} = K_{PSC} \end{cases}$$
(2.36)

where the controllers of cascaded and paralleled configurations are denoted by subscripts *cascaded* and *parallel*, respectively. However, the paralleled configuration allows independent tuning of the DVSC and the active damping parameters. Moreover, the paralleled configuration facilitates faster control dynamics of $V_{\rm dc}$ compared to the cascaded configuration, especially when the PFF/PSC loop incorporates the inertial emulation functionality.

Figure 2.8 illustrates the SISO model of the studied GFM-VSC using the DVSC+PFF method. This model is derived by incorporating the PFF control dynamics into the SISO model depicted in Figure 2.4(b). It is shown that the PFF control employs phase angle dynamics $\hat{\theta}$ as feedback into the frequency control. The plant of active power control, denoted by *G*_P, exhibits a negative gain since the specified active power direction is from ac grid to VSC. Consequently, the PFF control establishes a negative feedback loop, effectively compensating for the double-integrator characteristics inherent in the SISO model. This, in turn, leads to the mitigation of the LFO issue.



Figure 2.6. Proposed DVSC+PFF method. Source: [J1].



Figure 2.7. Block diagram of cascaded DVSC+PSC method. Source: [J1].



Figure 2.8. SISO model with DVSC+PFF method. Source: [J1].

Dynamics of the PFF control can be derived by recalling (2.7) and (2.28), given by

$$\hat{P} = G_P \cdot \hat{\theta}, \quad G_P = \left(G_P^i - G_P^u Z_g\right) \cdot G_{\theta - i} .$$
(2.37)

.

The open-loop and closed-loop transfer function models, from $\hat{V}_{
m dcref}$ to $\hat{V}_{
m dc}$, are expressed as

$$T_{PFF} = -\frac{G_{P_{dc}} \cdot K_{DVC}}{sC_{d}V_{dc0} \cdot (s - K_{PFF}G_{P})}, \quad T_{closed} = \frac{\dot{V}_{dc}}{\dot{V}_{dcref}} = \frac{T_{PFF}}{1 + T_{PFF}}.$$
 (2.38)



Figure 2.9. Closed-loop poles with DVSC+PFF method. (a) With proportional controller in the PFF loop. (b) With cascaded proportional controller and notch filter in the PFF loop. Source: [J1].

Figure 2.9 illustrates the closed-loop poles with the DVSC+PFF method, where different controllers are employed with the PFF control. The GFM-VSC in this study is interconnected with a dc-link CPL, whereas the SCR of the ac grid is set to 5. In Figure 2.9(a), the PFF control adopts a proportional controller, as indicated by

$$K_{PFF} = K_{pp}. \tag{2.39}$$

The pole trajectories demonstrate that the system stability is dominated by two sets of poles: λ_{1-2} and λ_{3-4} . Poles λ_{1-2} located within low frequencies correspond to the LFO mode, whereas poles λ_{3-4} are positioned around the fundamental frequency, indicating the SO mode. It is apparent that as K_{pp} of the PFF control increases, poles λ_{1-2} shift to the left-half plane (LHP), whereas poles λ_{3-4} transition towards the RHP. This phenomenon indicates that the PFF control using a proportional controller effectively mitigates the LFO issue yet aggravates the SO issue.

The SO issue is inherently associated with the dynamic of the active power control plant [18]. The transfer function model G_P exhibits conjugate poles positioned at the fundamental frequency. Therefore, in the SISO model shown in Figure 2.8, the feedback loop introduced by the PFF control demonstrates a resonant peak at the fundamental frequency. A large PFF proportional gain increases the amplitude of this resonance peak, thus leading to the SO issue [75].

To address the trade-off between the SO and the LFO issues, the PFF loop gain at the fundamental frequency is reshaped to mitigate the resonant peak. Based on this principle, the PFF control is embedded with a notch filter, which is thus modified as

$$K_{PFF} = K_{pp} \cdot \frac{s^2 + \omega_1^2}{s^2 + 2\zeta \,\omega_1 s + \omega_1^2}, \qquad (2.40)$$

where K_{pp} represents the proportional gain. ω_1 refers to the nominal angular frequency. ζ represents the damping ratio and is set to 0.7 [76]. The tuning of the notch filter is detailed in [J1].

Figure 2.9(b) presents trajectories of closed-loop poles with the DVSC+PFF method, where the PFF control employs a proportional controller in series with a notch filter. The results show that poles λ_{1-2} transition towards the LHP as K_{pp} of the PFF control increases, which means the LFO issue is effectively mitigated. Meanwhile, poles λ_{3-4} of the SO mode consistently reside in the LHP, indicating that the SO issue is also avoided. Moreover, poles λ_{5-6} are observed in Figure 2.9(b), induced by the notch filter. However, those poles stay away from the RHP, implying that their stability influence is not dominant. Finally, the pole trajectories validate that the PFF control employed the notch filter effectively addresses the LFO issue without aggravating the SO issue.



Figure 2.10. Bode plots of open-loop transfer function model with the DVSC+PFF method. Source: [J1].



Figure 2.11. Simulation step responses of V_{dc} with DVSC+PFF method. Source: [J1].

In light of the above analysis, the parameters of the DVSC+PFF method are tuned with the following guidelines:

- 1) K_p of the DVSC loop is tuned considering the dynamic response of V_{dc} . Figure 2.10 illustrates Bode diagrams of the open-loop transfer function model from \hat{V}_{dcref} to \hat{V}_{dc} . The control bandwidth of the DVSC is set below 10Hz [20], which complies with most operation scenarios. Given the cut-off frequency ω_{dc} as 40 rad/s in this study, K_p is set to 0.25p.u.
- 2) K_i of the DVSC loop is tuned to eliminate the steady-state error while minimizing the phase lag impact. The frequency response of the DVSC, at the cut-off frequency ω_{dc} , is expressed as $G_{DVC} = K_p + K_i/j\omega_{dc}$. The phase lag impact of K_i can be minimized when the real component is ten times the imaginary component, i.e., $K_p = 10 \cdot K_i/\omega_{dc}$. Therefore, K_i is set to 1p.u.
- 3) K_{pp} of the PFF control is tuned to enhance the active damping, ensuring that (1) all the poles are located in the LHP, and (2) the LFO-mode damping ratio guarantees the effective mitigation of V_{dc} overshoot. Specifically, K_{pp} is set to

0.12p.u. based on Figure 2.9(b). Simulation step responses of V_{dc} are presented in Figure 2.11, confirming the active damping with the PFF control.

2.5.2. DVSC+VQFF CONTROL METHOD

Figure 2.12 shows the proposed DVSC+V_qFF control method in [J2]. The *q*-axis voltage is fed forward to synthesize the frequency deviation through a proportional controller K_{pv} . This control loop and the DVSC loop are configured in parallel to achieve synchronization with ac grids. The DVSC utilizes a proportional-integral controller expressed in (2.33). Notably, the V_qFF control differs from the PLL because the $\alpha\beta$ -dq transformation utilizes the phase angle generated by the DVSC+V_qFF control loops rather than solely the V_qFF loop [52].

Figure 2.13 shows the SISO model of the studied GFM-VSC using the DVSC+V_qFF method. This model is derived by incorporating the dynamics of V_qFF control into the SISO model in Figure 2.4(b). In this model, the *q*-axis voltage is derived as

$$\mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{dq0}}^{\mathbf{c}} + \hat{\mathbf{v}}_{\mathbf{dq}}^{\mathbf{c}} = e^{-j(\theta_{0}+\hat{\theta})} \cdot \left(\mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{dq0}}^{\mathbf{s}} + \hat{\mathbf{v}}_{\mathbf{dq}}^{\mathbf{s}}\right)$$
(2.41)

$$\hat{v}_{q}^{c} = \underbrace{\left[-\sin\theta_{0} \cos\theta_{0}\right]}_{G_{Vq}^{u}} \cdot \hat{v}_{dq}^{s} \underbrace{-\left(\cos\theta_{0} \cdot v_{d0}^{s} + \sin\theta_{0} \cdot v_{q0}^{s}\right)}_{G_{Vq}^{\theta}} \cdot \hat{\theta}$$
(2.42)

Dynamics of the V_qFF control is expressed by recalling (2.4) and (2.28), given by

$$\begin{cases} \hat{v}_{q}^{c} = \underbrace{G_{Vq}^{\theta} - G_{Vq}^{u} \cdot Z_{g} \cdot G_{\theta-i}}_{G_{Vq}} \cdot \hat{\theta} \\ \Delta \hat{\omega}_{2} = K_{pv} \cdot G_{Vq} \cdot \hat{\theta} \end{cases}$$
(2.43)

The open-loop and closed-loop transfer function models, from $\hat{V}_{
m dcref}$ to $\hat{V}_{
m dc}$, are expressed as

$$T_{VqFF} = \frac{-G_{P_{dc}} \cdot G_{DVC}}{s C_{d} V_{dc0} \left(s - K_{pv} G_{Vq}\right)}, \quad T_{closed} = \frac{\dot{V}_{dc}}{\hat{V}_{dcref}} = \frac{T_{VqFF}}{1 + T_{VqFF}}$$
(2.44)

The SISO model demonstrates that the V_qFF control results in a negative feedback relationship from phase angle $\hat{\theta}$ to frequency $\hat{\omega}$, due to the inherent relationship between the *q*-axis voltage \hat{v}_q^c and the phase angle $\hat{\theta}$, as denoted by (2.43). Consequently, the SISO model no longer demonstrates the double-integrator characteristics, which means that the LFO issue is mitigated. Furthermore, the plant of V_qFF control, denoted by G_{Vq} , does not include poles at the fundamental frequency, indicating that the V_qFF control doesn't lead to adverse effects on the SO issue.



Figure 2.12. Proposed DVSC+V_qFF method. Source: [J2].

Feedback loop with V_qFF control



Figure 2.13. SISO model with DVSC+V_gFF method. Source: [J2].



Figure 2.14. Closed-loop poles with DVSC+V_qFF method. Source: [J2].



Figure 2.15. Simulation step responses of V_{dc} with DVSC+V_qFF method. Source: [J2].

Figure 2.14 illustrates the trajectories of closed-loop poles using the DVSC+V_qFF method. The GFM-VSC is interconnected with a dc-link CPS, with the SCR of the ac grid set to 5. It is evident that poles λ_{1-2} transition towards the LHP as K_{pv} of the V_qFF control increases, which means the LFO issue is effectively mitigated. Meanwhile, poles λ_{3-4} are consistently located in the LHP with minor variations, indicating that the V_qFF control does not aggravate the SO issue.

The parameter tuning of the DVSC+V_qFF method follows the same way as that of the DVSC+PFF method. The detailed tuning processes are presented in [J2], with K_p set to 0.25p.u., K_i set to 1p.u., and K_{pv} set to 0.6p.u. Simulation step responses of V_{dc} are shown in Figure 2.15, confirming the active damping using the V_qFF control.



2.6. EXPERIMENTAL RESULTS

Figure 2.16. Experimental Setup. Source: [J1].

The experimental setup depicted in Figure 2.16 is based on a back-to-back system. Converter 1# serves as a CPS or CPL, which is interconnected with Converter 2# through the dc link. Converter 2# implements the GFM control strategy. The ac grid consists of the grid simulator and series inductors. The control principles for Converters 1# and 2# are implemented using the dSPACE platform. Waveforms of frequency *f*, dc-link voltage V_{dc} , PCC voltage **v**, ac current **i**, and power angle δ are demonstrated. Note that δ is the phase angle different of **v**_g and **E**, i.e., $\delta = \theta_g - \theta$, where θ_g is obtained using a fast PLL.

Figure 2.17 to Figure 2.19 demonstrate the enhanced performance with the DVSC+PFF method. Figure 2.17 compares the dynamics between the DVSC+PFF and single-loop DVSC methods. The GFM-VSC remains stable with the DVSC+PFF method, while it becomes unstable when switching to the single-loop DVSC method at t_1 . Waveforms of f, V_{dc} and i demonstrate oscillations within low frequencies, subsequently tripping the VSC. The results validate the LFO issue of GFM-VSCs using the single-loop DVSC method, which can be mitigated using the DVSC+PFF method.

Figure 2.18 compares the system stability between proportional controller-based and notch-filtered PFF controls. When employing the proportional-based PFF control, the GFM-VSC becomes unstable as K_{pp} of the PFF control is increased to 0.15p.u. Waveforms of *f* and V_{dc} manifest oscillations with fundamental frequencies, while the waveform of *i* features significant dc components. In contrast, when the PFF control is equipped with a notch filter, the GFM-VSC always keeps stable during the increase of K_{pp} . The comparative results confirm that the PFF control employed notch filter minimizes its adverse impacts on the SO issue.

Figure 2.19 illustrates the step response of V_{dc} utilizing the DVSC+PFF method. As V_{dcref} shifts to 420V (1.05 p.u.), V_{dc} precisely follows this change, with the measured rise time under 35ms. Moreover, the overshoot of V_{dc} is effectively dampened.

Figure 2.20 and Figure 2.21 demonstrate the enhanced performance with the DVSC+V_qFF method. Figure 2.20 compares the dynamics between the DVSC+V_qFF and single-loop DVSC methods. The GFM-VSC remains stable with the DVSC+V_qFF method, while it becomes unstable as the V_qFF control is deactivated at t_1 . Waveforms of V_{dc} , **i**, and δ demonstrate divergent oscillations within low frequencies, subsequently tripping the VSC. The results validate that the DVSC+V_qFF method can effectively mitigate the LFO issue.

Figure 2.21 illustrates the step response of V_{dc} , employing the DVSC+V_qFF method for synchronization. As V_{dcref} shifts to 1.05 p.u., V_{dc} accurately tracks this change, with the measured rise time under 40ms. Meanwhile, the overshoot of V_{dc} is lower than 1.06 p.u.



Figure 2.17. Dynamics comparison between the DVSC+PFF and single-loop DVSC methods. Source: [J1].



Figure 2.18. Dynamics with the DVSC+PFF method. (a) With proportional controller in the PFF loop. (b) With cascaded proportional controller and notch filter in the PFF loop. Source: [J1].



Figure 2.19. Step response of V_{dc} with the DVSC+PFF method. Source: [J1].



Figure 2.20. Dynamics comparison between the $DVSC+V_qFF$ and single-loop DVSC methods. Source: [J2].



Figure 2.21. Step response of V_{dc} with the DVSC+V_qFF method. Source: [J2].

2.7. SUMMARY

This chapter has analyzed the small-signal synchronization stability of GFM-VSCs employing different DVSC approaches.

- 1) A SISO model is developed to analyze the small-signal synchronization stability. It reveals that the GFM-VSC using the single-loop DVSC approach encounters the LFO issue when connecting to a CPS or CPL through the dc link.
- 2) A flexible synchronization control is proposed, which comprises a paralleled configuration of DVSC, PFF, and V_qFF control loops. Both the PFF and V_qFF controls form feedback loops from the phase angle dynamics to the frequency deviations, functioning as active dampers against the constant-power dynamics exhibited on the dc link.
- 3) Methods for loop gain shaping and parameter tuning for the proposed synchronization control are developed, which effectively mitigate the LFO issue without aggravating the SO issue. The GFM-VSC, employing the proposed synchronization control, demonstrates stable operation across a range of grid strengths and in both inverter and rectifier modes.

CHAPTER 3. DAMPING EFFECTS OF INNER CONTROL LOOPS

The content of this chapter is based on publications [J3], [C2], and [C3].

3.1. INTRODUCTION

The control architecture of GFM-VSCs includes the outer and inner control loops, as illustrated in Figure 1.2. Besides the outer-loop DVSC methods that are discussed in Chapter 2, the inner control loops are also of critical concern.

GFM-VSCs with omitted inner control loops exhibit a simple control architecture [18], [43], [44]. Yet, this configuration may introduce the risk of instability under stiff ac grids and the overcurrent issue under large disturbances [18], [45], [46]. Therefore, it is crucial to assess how inner control loops influence the damping of the system.

Different types of inner-loop control strategies are reported in [8] [18], [47]-[56], which are illustrated in Figure 1.3. The SO and SSO issues, arising from the interactions between outer and inner loops, are reported with various inner-loop controller forms [9], [18], [49], [50], [52], [57]-[59]. However, most of those studies rely on numerical approaches, which, however, cannot shed analytical insight into the impact of inner-loop control dynamics on the outer-loop control dynamics and associated instability issues.

To fill the research gaps, this Chapter develops an analytical approach to characterize the impact of inner control loops on the dynamics of GFM-VSCs [J3], [C3]. The approach comprises two steps and can be extended to different controller forms. First, the dynamics of inner control loops are described using an impedance model. On the basis of the impedance model, the complex torque coefficient method is employed in GFM-VSCs to characterize the interactions between inner and outer control loops under different ac grid conditions. Case studies are conducted based on the virtual admittance and vector current control, including the analyses of impedance profiles and complex torque plots. Parameter tuning guidelines for inner control loops are finally developed to enhance the stability, which is validated by experimental results.

3.2. IMPEDANCE-BASED DYNAMICS CHARACTERIZATION

3.2.1. PRINCIPLE AND DERIVATION



Figure 3.1. Principle of the impedance-based characterization. (a) Using original inner control loops. (b) Using impedance representation for inner control loops. Source: [J3], [C3].



Figure 3.2. General configuration of inner control loops. Source: [J3], [C3].

Three types of inner control loops are depicted in Figure 1.3 [J3], which are listed as follows:

- 1) Virtual impedance control [47]-[49], as depicted in Figure 1.3(a).
- 2) Vector voltage and vector current control [8], [50], as depicted in Figure 1.3(b).
- 3) Virtual admittance and vector current control [54], [55], as shown in Figure 1.3(c).

Figure 3.1 shows the principle of impedance representation for inner control loops [C3], where the circuit and control variables are clarified in Chapter 2.2. It can be

observed from Figure 3.1(a) to Figure 3.1(b) that the inner control loops are omitted while their dynamics are integrated into an ac-output impedance Z_{eq} . Therefore, compared to GFM-VSCs without inner control loops, the inclusion of inner control loops essentially shapes the inductor filter L_f into the impedance Z_{eq} , thereby affecting the system dynamics.

Figure 3.2 demonstrates a general configuration of inner control loops that can cover different inner-loop schemes. This configuration is realized in the $\alpha\beta$ -frame. F_{vc} represents the flag of the vector voltage control. F_{cc} represents the flag of the vector current control. F_v represents the flag of the voltage decoupling control. G_v represents the vector current controller or the virtual admittance. G_i represents the vector current controller. G_d represents the time delay.

Figure 3.3 presents the derivation of Z_{eq} . In Stage 1, GFM-VSC's terminal voltage \mathbf{v}_c is decomposed into three controlled voltage sources according to Superposition theorem [77], i.e., \mathbf{v}_{c1} , \mathbf{v}_{c2} , and \mathbf{v}_{c3} . The loop gains from three input variables, internal EMF **E**, PCC voltage **v**, and ac current **i**, to three controlled voltage sources, are derived according to Block diagram algebra [74]. They are expressed as

$$\begin{cases} \mathbf{v_{c1}} = (G_d \cdot G_i \cdot G_v) \cdot \mathbf{E} \\ \mathbf{v_{c2}} = (-G_d \cdot G_i \cdot G_v \cdot F_{vc} + G_d \cdot F_v) \cdot \mathbf{v} \\ \mathbf{v_{c3}} = (-G_d \cdot G_i \cdot F_{cc}) \cdot \mathbf{i} \end{cases}$$
(3.1)

In Stage 2, a virtual impedance Z_1 is employed to represent the dynamics of the current-controlled voltage source v_{c3} [77], represented as

$$Z_1 = G_d \cdot G_i \cdot F_{cc} \tag{3.2}$$

In Stage 3, controlled voltage sources v_{c1} and v_{c2} in series with impedances are transformed into controlled current sources i_{o1} and i_{o2} in parallel with admittances according to Norton's theorem [77]. The controlled current sources i_{o1} and i_{o2} are represented as

$$\begin{cases} \mathbf{i}_{o1} = \frac{\mathbf{v}_{c1}}{sL_{f} + Z_{1}} = \frac{G_{d} \cdot G_{i} \cdot G_{v}}{sL_{f} + Z_{1}} \cdot \mathbf{E} \\ \mathbf{i}_{o2} = \frac{\mathbf{v}_{c2}}{sL_{f} + Z_{1}} = \frac{-G_{d} \cdot G_{i} \cdot G_{v} \cdot F_{vc} + G_{d} \cdot F_{v}}{sL_{f} + Z_{1}} \cdot \mathbf{v} \end{cases}$$
(3.3)

In Stage 4, a virtual admittance Y_1 is employed to represent the dynamics of voltagecontrolled current source i_{o2} [77], represented as

$$Y_1 = \frac{G_d \cdot G_i \cdot G_v \cdot F_{vc} - G_d \cdot F_v}{sL_f + Z_1} .$$
(3.4)









Figure 3.3. Derivation of the impedance-based representation. Source: [J3], [C3].

In Stage 5, the controlled current source \mathbf{i}_{o1} with paralleled admittances is transformed into a controlled voltage source \mathbf{v}_{c4} connected in series with an impedance Z_{eq} according to Norton's theorem [77]. The transfer function model of Z_{eq} and the loop gain from **E** to \mathbf{v}_{c4} are given by

$$Z_{eq} = \frac{sL_{\rm f} + G_d \cdot G_i \cdot F_{cc}}{G_d \cdot G_i \cdot G_v \cdot F_{vc} - G_d \cdot F_v + 1},\tag{3.5}$$

$$G_{eq} = \frac{G_d \cdot G_i \cdot G_v}{G_d \cdot G_i \cdot G_v \cdot F_{vc} - G_d \cdot F_v + 1} .$$
(3.6)

3.2.2. CASE STUDY

The case study employs the virtual admittance and vector current control realized in the $\alpha\beta$ -frame. Parameters depicted in Figure 3.2 are set as $F_{vc}=1$ and $F_{cc}=1$. G_v denotes the virtual admittance control and is expressed as

$$G_v = \frac{1}{sL_v + G_R \cdot R_v},\tag{3.7}$$

where L_v represents the virtual inductance, and R_v represents the virtual resistance. Note that R_v incorporates a notch filter denoted as G_R , which functions at the fundamental frequency to reduce the R/X ratio of the power transmission impedance [18]. The notch filter can be replaced with an HPF for the *dq*-frame realization of virtual admittance control [49]. G_i refers to the current controller and is expressed as

$$G_{i} = k_{pi} + \frac{k_{ri}s}{s^{2} + 2\omega_{r}s + \omega_{1}^{2}},$$
(3.8)

where a quasi-proportional-resonant controller is employed. k_{pi} represents the proportional gain, while k_{ri} and ω_r denote the resonant gain and cut-off frequency, respectively. Moreover, the time delay is assumed to be unity gain when analyzing the dynamics within synchronous and sub-synchronous frequencies, which is expressed as $G_d=1$. Given this assumption, the loop gain G_{eq} equals 1.

The transfer function model of Z_{eq} can be represented as a complex space vector in the frequency domain by substituting $s=j\omega$, given by

$$Z_{eq} \quad \leftrightarrow \quad \mathbf{Z}_{eq} = R_{eq} + j\omega \cdot L_{eq} \;. \tag{3.9}$$

The real component denotes the equivalent resistance R_{eq} , while the imaginary component denotes the equivalent inductance L_{eq} . In ac circuits, the resistance component of a power transmission impedance can mitigate the dc bias of ac voltage and current [18]. Those issues manifest as the SOs in active and reactive power [77]. Therefore, the low-frequency component of R_{eq} indicates the damping impacts of inner control loops on the SO issue.



Figure 3.4. Frequency responses of \mathbb{Z}_{eq} with various inner-loop parameters. (a) Different k_{pi} . (b) Different F_{v} . (c) Different R_{v} . (d) Different L_{v} . Source: [J3].

Figure 3.4 demonstrates the frequency-domain profiles of \mathbb{Z}_{eq} , where various innerloop parameters are tested. Figure 3.4(a) shows impedance plots with different k_{pi} of the vector current control, with R_v set to 0.1p.u., L_v set to 0.3p.u., k_{ri} set to 0.4p.u., and F_v set to 0. It can be observed that R_{eq} exhibits an increase as k_{pi} varies from 0.5p.u. to 3p.u. Yet, its value is always lower than that of R_v , unless under the assumption of infinite k_{pi} , i.e.

$$Z_{eq}\Big|_{k_{vi}\to+\infty} = sL_v + R_v \cdot G_R \tag{3.10}$$

Therefore, it can be observed that the reduced component of R_{eq} compared to R_v is due to the interaction between vector current control and virtual admittance. Further, Figure 3.4(b) compares the impedance plots with disabled ($F_v=0$) and enabled ($F_v=1$) voltage decoupling control. It is evident that when employing the voltage decoupling control, R_{eq} is increased and approaches 0.1p.u. within low frequencies. The findings from Figure 3.4(a)-(b) indicate that the interaction between vector current control and virtual admittance results in a negative component in R_{eq} . Employing the voltage decoupling control and increasing k_{pi} of the vector current control can mitigate such negative-resistance impacts.

Figure 3.4(c) and (d) show impedance plots with different R_v and L_v , respectively. It is shown that R_{eq} is increased significantly as R_v switches from 0.08p.u. to 0.1p.u. and further to 0.12p.u., which indicates that R_v contributes a positive resistance effect to \mathbf{Z}_{eq} . In contrast, the variation of L_v has little influence on the low-frequency R_{eq} , but it mainly contributes to the inductance component of \mathbf{Z}_{eq} . Moreover, the impedance measurement results have validated the accuracy of \mathbf{Z}_{eq} , which are detailed in [J3].

3.3. CONTROL INTERACTION ANALYSIS

3.3.1. COMPLEX TORQUE COEFFICIENT BASICS

The complex torque coefficient method was originally proposed in the torsional interaction analysis for synchronous machines [78], [79]. In a single synchronous machine infinite-bus system, the mechanical torque represents the electromechanical dynamics (rotor), whereas the electrical torque characterizes the dynamics of the electrical subsystem (stator and ac infinite bus) [78]. Figure 3.5 depicts the complex space representations of mechanical and electrical torques. T_m denotes the mechanical torque, and T_e denotes the electrical torque. They are mathematically expressed as

$$\begin{cases} \mathbf{T}_{\mathbf{m}}(j\omega) = K_m(\omega) + j\omega \cdot D_m(\omega) \\ \mathbf{T}_{\mathbf{e}}(j\omega) = K_e(\omega) + j\omega \cdot D_e(\omega) \end{cases}$$
(3.11)

The real components align with phase angle θ , indicative of mechanical synchronizing torque K_m and electrical synchronizing torque K_e . The imaginary components align with the frequency ω , referring to mechanical damping torque D_m and electrical damping torque D_e .



Figure 3.5. Complex space representations of mechanical and electrical torques. (a) Mechanical torque. (b) Electrical torque. Source: [J3].

According to the power balance between the electrical subsystem and the mechanical subsystem, the interaction can be represented through the equation shown as

$$K_m(\omega) + K_e(\omega) + j\omega \cdot \left[D_m(\omega) + D_e(\omega) \right] = 0.$$
(3.12)

The real components $K_m + K_e$ refer to the net synchronizing torques. Given $K_m + K_e = 0$, the frequencies of oscillation modes can be identified [80]. Further, the imaginary components denote the net damping torques, i.e., $D_m + D_e$, which determine the stability at the identified oscillation modes [81], given by

$$\begin{cases} D_m + D_e > 0 \implies \text{Stable} \\ D_m + D_e < 0 \implies \text{Unstable} \end{cases}$$
(3.13)

It is clear that the complex torque coefficient-based analytical method can quantify the contribution of each subsystem to the damping [80].

3.3.2. INTERACTION ANALYSIS FOR GFM-VSCS

Figure 3.6 presents the circuit and control diagrams of the studied GFM-VSC [J3]. The variables are clarified in Chapter 2.2. The grid synchronization is implemented using the PSC, with the control law

$$\omega = G_{PSC} \cdot (P_{ref} - P) + \omega_1, \quad G_{PSC} = K_{psc} \frac{\omega_p}{s + \omega_p}, \quad \theta = \frac{\omega}{s}.$$
(3.14)

GPSC denotes the PSC controller, consisting of a proportional controller K_{psc} and an LPF with cut-off frequency ω_p . The AVC is adopted to maintain the magnitude of PCC voltage, denoted as V_{mag} , around 1p.u. The control law is expressed as

$$E = (V_{\text{ref}} - V_{\text{mag}}) \cdot K_{iv} / s . \qquad (3.15)$$

where K_{iv} represents the integral gain.



Figure 3.6. Main circuit and control diagrams of the studied GFM-VSC. Source: [J3].

To employ the complex torque coefficient approach for GFM-VSCs, the mechanical and electrical torques need to be identified. Figure 3.7 shows the equivalent circuit diagram in the dq-frame, where the inner-loop dynamics are represented by impedance Z_{eq_dq} . The dq-frame impedance Z_{eq_dq} can be obtained from $\alpha\beta$ -frame impedance Z_{eq_dq} using the frequency translation [73], given by

$$\mathbf{Z}_{eq_dq}\left(s\right) = Z_{eq}\left(s + j\omega_{1}\right). \tag{3.16}$$

The complex vector and the corresponding impedance matrix are expressed as

$$\mathbf{Z}_{eq_dq}(s) = Z_{d}(s) + jZ_{q}(s) \quad \leftrightarrow \quad Z_{eq_dq}(s) = \begin{bmatrix} Z_{d}(s) & -Z_{q}(s) \\ Z_{q}(s) & Z_{d}(s) \end{bmatrix}. \quad (3.17)$$



Figure 3.7. Equivalent circuit diagram using *dq*-frame impedance representation for inner control loops. Source: [J3].



Figure 3.8. Closed-loop active power control for GFM-VSCs. Source: [J3].



Figure 3.9. Plants of the active power and voltage magnitude controls. Source: [J3].



Figure 3.10. Small-signal model of the dc-link CPS/CPL and the single-loop DVSC. Source: [J1].

The active power at the PCC can be derived based on the equivalent circuit, given by

$$P = \frac{EV_{g}\sin\theta(Z_{q} + Z_{gq}) + (E^{2} - EV_{g}\cos\theta)(Z_{d} + Z_{gd})}{(Z_{d} + Z_{gd})^{2} + (Z_{q} + Z_{gq})^{2}}.$$
 (3.18)

The transfer function model from phase angle $\hat{\theta}$ to active power \hat{P} , under small perturbations, is derived as

$$\hat{P} = \underbrace{E_{0}V_{g_{0}} \frac{(Z_{q} + Z_{gq})\cos\theta_{0} + (Z_{d} + Z_{gd})\sin\theta_{0}}{(Z_{d} + Z_{gd})^{2} + (Z_{q} + Z_{gq})^{2}}_{G_{p_{\theta}}} \cdot \hat{\theta}, \qquad (3.19)$$

Figure 3.8 presents the closed-loop control of the active power for GFM-VSCs. GPsc denotes the PSC dynamics. GP0 denotes the dynamics of the inner control loops and the grid impedance. Mapping GPsc and GP0 with the complex torque equation (3.11), the frequency-domain power-angle relationships are expressed as

$$\begin{cases} \hat{\mathbf{P}}_{\mathbf{m}} = \frac{1}{\mathbf{G}_{\mathbf{PSC}}(j\omega)} \cdot \hat{\theta} = K_m(\omega) \cdot \hat{\theta} + j\omega \cdot D_m(\omega) \cdot \hat{\theta} \\ \hat{\mathbf{P}} = \mathbf{G}_{\mathbf{P}\theta}(j\omega) \cdot \hat{\theta} = K_e(\omega) \cdot \hat{\theta} + j\omega \cdot D_e(\omega) \cdot \hat{\theta} \end{cases}$$
(3.20)

The control interactions and the damping for specific oscillation modes can be characterized through the analysis of $1/G_{PSC}$ and $G_{P\theta}$ in the frequency domain, as indicated in (3.12).

Moreover, the complex torque coefficient-based analytical method can be extended to different controller forms of GFM-VSCs.

When considering the AVC dynamics, plants of the active power and the voltage magnitude controls are depicted in Figure 3.9. Transfer function models *G_{Pθ}*, *G_{Vθ}*, *G_{PE}*, and *G_{VE}* can be obtained from the equivalent circuit diagram in Figure 3.7 [82]. The transfer function model from *θ̂* to *P̂* in Figure 3.8 is thus reformulated as

$$\hat{P} = \left(G_{P\theta} - G_{PE} \cdot \frac{K_{iv}/s}{1 + K_{iv}/s \cdot G_{VE}} \cdot G_{V\theta}\right) \cdot \hat{\theta}$$
(3.21)

2) When considering the dc-link dynamics, the small-signal model of the dc-link CPS/CPL and the single-loop DVSC is depicted in Figure 3.10 [J1]. The transfer function model *G_{PSC}* in Figure 3.8 can be replaced by

$$\hat{\theta} = \left(\frac{1}{s C_{\rm d} V_{\rm dc0}} \cdot G_{DVC} \cdot \frac{1}{s}\right) \cdot \hat{P}$$
(3.22)

3.3.3. CASE STUDY

The case study employs the virtual admittance and vector current control as inner control loops and the PSC as the outer control loop. The PSC incorporates a

proportional controller K_{psc} and an LPF. K_{psc} is set to 0.1p.u. in this study, while the 3Hz and 100Hz LPFs are employed as two scenarios.

Figure 3.11 compares the complex torque plots under stiff (L_g =0.05p.u.) and weak grids (L_g =0.8p.u.), with R_v set to 0.1p.u., L_v set to 0.1p.u., k_{pi} set to 2p.u., and PSC employing a 3Hz LPF. The electrical damping torque D_e under the stiff grid is significantly lower than that under the weak grid. It indicates that the GFM-VSC exhibits a lower net damping when connecting to a stiff ac grid, thereby posing a higher risk of instability. As a result, subsequent case studies are conducted with L_g set to 0.05p.u.

Figure 3.12 presents the complex torque plots with various inner-loop parameters, where the damping for the SO and SSO issues are investigated. Figure 3.12(a) illustrates the impact of R_v on damping torques of the SO mode, with k_{pi} set to 2p.u., L_v set to 0.1p.u., and PSC using a 100Hz LPF. The mechanical complex torques are depicted by black lines, while blue and red lines represent electrical complex torques with R_v set to 0.05p.u. and 0.1p.u., respectively. It is shown that the condition $K_m + K_e = 0$ arises around the fundamental frequency, corresponding to the SO mode. In the case of R_v set to 0.05p.u., the net damping torque at the fundamental frequency is negative, i.e., $D_m + D_e < 0$, indicating the occurrence of the SO issue. In contrast, as R_v transitions to 0.1p.u., the net damping torque exhibits a positive value, i.e., $D_m + D_e > 0$, which thus means that the SO issue is mitigated.

Figure 3.12(b) illustrates the impact of R_v on the SSO-mode damping torques, with k_{pi} set to 2p.u., L_v set to 0.1p.u., and PSC adopting a 3Hz LPF. In this scenario, $K_m + K_e = 0$ is observed within sub-synchronous frequencies, corresponding to the SSO mode. The net damping torque is positive when R_v is set to 0.05p.u., i.e., $D_m + D_e > 0$. However, it turns negative as R_v transitions to 0.1p.u., indicating the occurrence of the SSO issue. The analysis of Figure 3.12(a)-(b) reveals that R_v enhances the damping of SO issue while compromising the damping of SSO issue.

Figure 3.12(c) depicts complex torque plots with different L_v , with k_{pi} set to 2p.u., R_v set to 0.1p.u., and PSC adopting a 3Hz LPF. Blue and red lines represent the electrical complex torques with L_v set to 0.2p.u. and 0.1p.u., respectively. It is evident that as L_v shifts from 0.2p.u. to 0.1p.u., the electrical damping torque D_e is diminished within sub-synchronous frequencies, while D_e at the fundamental frequency remains little affected. As a result, the net damping torque $D_m + D_e$ becomes negative at the SSO-mode frequency, implying the occurrence of the SSO issue. The analysis reveals that L_v enhances the damping of the SSO issue while exhibiting negligible influence on the damping of the SO issue.



Figure 3.11. Complex torque plots under stiff and weak grids. Source: [J3].





Figure 3.12. Complex torque plots with various inner-loop parameters. (a) Different R_v , with PSC employing a 100Hz LPF. (b) Different R_v , with PSC employing a 3Hz LPF. (c) Different L_v . (d) Different k_{pi} . (e) Different F_v . Source: [J3].

Figure 3.12(d)-(e) illustrate the complex torque plots with different k_{pi} and F_v , with L_v set to 0.1p.u., R_v set to 0.1p.u., and PSC employing a 3Hz LPF. It is demonstrated that when increasing k_{pi} from 0.5 p.u. to 2 p.u., the electrical damping torque D_e of the SO mode increases, while D_e of the SSO mode exhibits a slight reduction. A similar effect can be obtained in the case of F_v set to 1. Nevertheless, it is noteworthy that the influences of k_{pi} and F_v are not as significant as the effects of R_v and L_v .

Moreover, the accuracy of the complex torque plots is validated through the measured complex torques using the frequency scan method. The measurement results are detailed in [J3].

Based on the analytical results of impedance profiles and complex torque profiles, parameter tuning guidelines for the inner control loops are developed as follows:
- 1) Setting a high bandwidth for the vector current controller and utilizing the voltage decoupling control are recommended. Those measures aim to mitigate the undesired interaction between virtual admittance and vector current control.
- 2) The tuning of R_v is intended to provide active damping for the SO mode. It is evident that R_v has an adverse effect on the SSO-mode damping, while it can be addressed by tuning L_v .
- 3) The tuning of L_v aims to provide active damping for the SSO mode. Meanwhile, the adverse impact of R_v can be compensated.

Following the above guidelines, the parameters of inner control loops in this study are set as $k_{pi}=2p.u., F_v=1, R_v=0.1p.u.$, and $L_v\geq0.2p.u.$ With those settings, the GFM-VSC can effectively dampen the SSO and SO issues. Notably, the instability issues are affected by both outer and inner loops. The well-tuned inner control loops essentially provide a stable operation range within which the outer-loop parameters can be regulated.

3.4. EXPERIMENTAL RESULTS

The experimental tests are performed based on the setup in Figure 2.16, while a constant dc-link voltage is provided by Converter 1#. The parameters of the studied GFM-VSC and their values are detailed in Table 3.1. Waveforms of PCC voltage \mathbf{v} , ac current \mathbf{i} , active power P, and reactive power Q are demonstrated.

Symbol	Description	Value (p.u.)
P_0	Rated power	3kW (1 p.u.)
U_{g}	RMS value of grid voltage	110V/50Hz (1 p.u.)
$V_{ m ref}$	Rated voltage reference	110V (1 p.u.)
ω_1	Nominal angular frequency	100π rad/s (1 p.u.)
$L_{ m g}$	Grid impedance	0.05 p.u.
$L_{ m f}$	Filter inductor	0.078 p.u.
R_v	Virtual resistance	0.05-0.12 p.u.
L_v	Virtual inductance	0.1-0.3 p.u.
K_{PSC}	PSC proportional gain	0.1 p.u.
K_{iv}	AVC integral gain	50 p.u.
k_{pi}	Proportional gain of vector current control	0.5-3 p.u.
k_{ri}	Resonant gain of current vector control	0.4 p.u.
ω_r	Resonant cut-off frequency of vector current control	2π rad/s
T_d	Control time delay	150 μs

Table 3.1. Circuit and Control Parameters of the Studied GFM-VSC. Source: [J3].



Figure 3.13. Dynamics of the SO mode with different inner-loop parameters. (a) Different k_{pi} . (b) Different F_{v} . (c) Different R_{v} . Source: [J3], [C3].



Figure 3.14. Dynamics of the SSO mode with different inner-loop parameters. Source: [J3].

Figure 3.13 shows the SO-mode dynamics of the GFM-VSC with different inner-loop parameters. Figure 3.13(a) illustrates the dynamic effect of k_{pi} . It is shown that the GFM-VSC remains stable when k_{pi} is set to 3p.u., while it experiences the SO issue as k_{pi} switches to 0.5p.u. at t_1 . The SO issue manifests as dc components in the waveform of **i**, along with fundamental-frequency resonances in waveforms of *P* and *Q*. The results validate that increasing k_{pi} of the vector current control enhances the damping for the SO mode.

Figure 3.13(b) demonstrates the dynamic effect of F_v . Note that K_{psc} in this test is set at 0.17p.u., which results in a worse damping impact for the SO issue [18], [57]. It is shown that the GFM-VSC suffers from the SO issue after F_v switching to 0 at t_1 . DC components arise in the waveform of **i**, whereas the resonances at the fundamental frequency occur in waveforms of P and Q. The results confirm the enhanced SO-mode damping with the voltage decoupling control.

Figure 3.13(c) illustrates the dynamic effect of R_v . It is shown that the SO issue arises in the GFM-VSC as R_v is decreased to 0.05p.u. The waveform of **i** exhibits ultra-lowfrequency oscillations, while waveforms of P and Q demonstrate fundamentalfrequency oscillations. Subsequently, such instability issue is mitigated when R_v is set back to 0.1p.u. The results confirm the enhanced SO-mode damping with a large R_v .

Figure 3.14 demonstrates the SSO-mode dynamics with different inner-loop parameters. It is shown that the GFM-VSC experiences the SSO issue as R_v shifts from 0.1p.u. to 0.15p.u., where waveforms of \mathbf{v} , \mathbf{i} , P, and Q exhibit divergent oscillations within sub-synchronous frequencies. Subsequently, the SSO issue is effectively mitigated by increasing L_v from 0.1p.u. to 0.2p.u. The results confirm that the damping of the SSO issues is jeopardized by R_v , while it is enhanced by L_v .

3.5. SUMMARY

In this chapter, an analytical approach is proposed to assess the influence of inner control loops on the damping of GFM-VSCs.

- 1) The characteristics of inner control loops are described by an impedance model. The low-frequency resistance component of the impedance model serves as the indicator of the damping effect on the SO issue.
- 2) The complex torque coefficient method employed for GFM-VSCs identifies the oscillation modes via synchronizing torques and assesses the stability through the net damping torque. Inner-loop control dynamics influence the damping torque, thereby establishing a stable operational range within which the outer-loop parameters can be regulated.
- 3) Analyses of the virtual admittance and vector current control illustrate that R_v improves the damping of the SO issue while simultaneously compromising the damping of the SSO issue. L_v , conversely, enhances the damping of the SSO issue with negligible impact on the SO issue. Moreover, increasing the proportional gain of vector current control and utilizing the voltage decoupling control enhances the damping of the SO issue. Parameters of inner control loops are tuned to mitigate both SO and SSO issues.

CHAPTER 4. IMPEDANCE-BASED EXTERNAL INTERACTIONS ANALYSIS

The content of this chapter is based on publications [J4] and [C1].

4.1. INTRODUCTION

Chapters 2-3 have discussed both the outer and inner control loops of GFM-VSCs. Besides the control strategies, the external interactions of GFM-VSCs with both ac networks and dc-link sources/loads are of critical concern. Table 1.1 lists different sources and loads that are commonly interconnected with VSCs on the dc bus [41], [42], [60]-[64]. It is evident that those sources and loads can influence the dynamics of the GFM-VSC, which, however, have not been revealed.

The impedance method characterizes the dynamics of VSCs at their ac or dc terminals, which serves as a promising approach for analyzing external interactions. The dc-link impedance can reveal the interaction between GFM-VSCs and their dc-link connections [65]. It is reported that the CPL exhibits a negative-resistance characteristic and negatively affects the system stability [41], whereas the CRL demonstrates a positive resistance. However, the dynamics of the GFM-VSC, when interacting with different dc-link connections, remains unclear.

In addition to interactions via the dc link, GFM-VSCs also interface with ac systems through the PCC. The ac impedance matrix can characterize the interactions between VSCs and ac systems [66]-[68]. It is reported in [36] and [37] that when the GFM-VSC incorporates the dc-link voltage regulation, its ac impedance matrix demonstrates a negative real part in the *d*-*d* channel, making the GFM-VSC exhibit CPL behavior at the ac side. Yet, those studies primarily emphasize the DVSC strategies while overlooking the diversity of the dc-link connections. Consequently, the influences of sources and loads interconnected via the dc link on the ac impedance characteristics and their stability impact remain unresolved issues.

To fill the research gaps, this Chapter analyzes the external interactions of GFM-VSCs with dc and ac subsystems [J4]. Firstly, dc-link impedances reveal the interactions between different dc-link loads and the GFM-VSC. Subsequently, ac impedance-based analyses are conducted to assess the effects of dc-link sources and loads on ac impedance characteristics and their interaction with ac grids. Finally, the worst-case operation scenarios for different dc-link connections are identified under both rectifier and inverter modes.

4.2. DESCRIPTION OF MAIN CIRCUIT AND CONTROL SYSTEM



Figure 4.1. Main circuit and control diagrams of the studied GFM-VSC. Source: [J4].



Figure 4.2. Block diagram of the flexible synchronization control. Source: [C1].

Figure 4.1 depicts the diagrams of the studied GFM-VSC [J4]. The variables are clarified in Chapter 2.2. Different dc-link sources and loads are illustrated in Table 1.1. The parameters of the studied GFM-VSC are presented in Table 4.1.

Figure 4.2 shows the flexible synchronization control that is proposed in Chapter 2 [C1], which consists of paralleled DVSC, PFF, and V_qFF loops. Different types of

DVSC methods can be derived by enabling and disabling specific control loops, leading to the following options:

- 1) Single-loop DVSC method [J1], as shown in Figure 2.2.
- 2) DVSC+PFF method [J1], as shown in Figure 2.6.
- 3) DVSC+ V_q FF method [J2], as shown in Figure 2.12.

Symbol	Description	Value (p.u.)
P_0	Rated power	3kW (1 p.u.)
U_g	RMS value of grid voltage	110V (1 p.u.)
ω_1	Nominal angular frequency	100π rad/s (1 p.u.)
$V_{ m dcref}$	DC-link voltage reference	400V (3.64 p.u.)
$L_{ m f}$	Filter inductor	3mH (0.078 p.u.)
$C_{ m d}$	DC-link capacitor	1.45mF (5.7 p.u.)
K_p	Proportional gain of DVSC	0.25 p.u.
K_i	Integral gain of DVSC	0.5 p.u.
$Q_{ m ref}$	Reactive power reference	0
E_0	Rated magnitude of EMF	1 p.u.
k_q	RPC droop coefficient	0.1 p.u.
R_v	Virtual resistance	0.1 p.u.
L_v	Virtual inductance	0.15 p.u.
k_{pi}	Proportional gain of vector current control	1.5 p.u.
k_{ri}	Resonant gain of vector current control	0.5 p.u.
T_d	Control time delay	150 μs

Table 4.1. Circuit and Control Parameters of the Studied GFM-VSC. Source: [J4].

4.3. DC-LINK IMPEDANCE-BASED DYNAMICS ANALYSIS

4.3.1. DC-LINK IMPEDANCE ANALYSIS BASICS

Figure 4.3 illustrates the interconnected system represented by dc-link impedances. The system includes the load subsystem and the source subsystem, which are interconnected through the dc link [65]. The load subsystem refers to dc-link sources and loads, with Z_{Source} and Z_{Load} representing their dynamics. The source subsystem refers to the ac grid and the GFM-VSC, with the dc-link impedance Z_{dc} representing their dynamics. The dc-link voltage of this interconnected system is expressed as

$$V_{\rm dc} = \frac{V}{1 + Z_{\rm dc}/Z_{\rm Load}}$$
 or $V_{\rm dc} = \frac{V}{1 + Z_{\rm dc}/Z_{\rm Source}}$. (4.1)



Figure 4.3. Interconnected system represented by dc-link impedances. Source: [J4].



Figure 4.4. DC-link impedance model of the studied GFM-VSC. Source: [J4].

The minor loop gains, expressed as $Z_{\rm dc}/Z_{\rm Load}$ and $Z_{\rm dc}/Z_{\rm Source}$, refer to the impedance ratios between source and load subsystems. Those impedance ratios can reflect the system stability using the Nyquist stability criterion [65].

Figure 4.4 illustrates the impedance model of the studied GFM-VSC on the dc side. Modeling of the control system and main circuit is detailed in Section 2.3. The transfer function model of Z_{dc} is derived as

$$Z_{\rm dc} = -\frac{\hat{V}_{\rm dc}}{\hat{i}_{\rm dc}} = \left(\frac{\dot{i}_{\rm dc\,0}}{V_{\rm dc\,0}} + sC_{\rm d} + Y_{\rm dc\,1}\right)^{-1} \tag{4.2}$$

$$\begin{cases} Y_{dc1} = \left(G_{P_{dc}}^{i} - G_{P_{dc}}^{u}Z_{g}\right) / V_{dc0} \cdot T_{1}G_{d}Y_{v_{-}dq}G_{E}^{\theta}\left(s - G_{Vq}^{\theta}\right)^{-1} \cdot G_{DVC} \\ T_{1} = \left[Z_{p} + Z_{g} + G_{d}T_{2} + G_{d}G_{i}Y_{v_{-}dq}G_{E}^{\theta}\left(s - G_{Vq}^{\theta}\right)^{-1} \cdot \left(G_{P}^{i} - G_{P}^{u}Z_{g} - G_{Vq}^{u}Z_{g}\right)\right]^{-1} \quad (4.3) \\ T_{2} = G_{i} + G_{i}Z_{g} + G_{i}Y_{v_{-}dq}T^{-1}I_{21}k_{q}\left(G_{Q}^{i} - G_{Q}^{u}Z_{g}\right) \end{cases}$$

4.3.2. DYNAMICS WITH DIFFERENT DC-LINK LOADS

The dc-link loads considered in this study are listed as follows.

1) CPL, where the impedance model is derived as

$$\left(V_{\rm dc\,0} + \hat{V}_{\rm dc}\right) \cdot \left(\dot{i}_{\rm dc\,0} + \hat{i}_{\rm dc}\right) = P_{\rm L} \quad \Rightarrow \quad Z_{\rm CPL} = \frac{V_{\rm dc}}{\dot{i}_{\rm dc}} = -\frac{V_{\rm dc\,0}}{\dot{i}_{\rm dc\,0}} \tag{4.4}$$

with $P_{\rm L}$ denoting the CPL. $V_{\rm dc0}$ and $i_{\rm dc0}$ represent the operating points of the dc-link voltage and current, respectively.

2) CRL, where the impedance model is expressed as

$$V_{\rm dc\,0} + \hat{V}_{\rm dc} = \left(\hat{i}_{\rm dc\,0} + \hat{\hat{i}}_{\rm dc}\right) \cdot R_{\rm L} \quad \Rightarrow \quad Z_{\rm CRL} = \frac{V_{\rm dc}}{\hat{i}_{\rm dc}} = R_{\rm L} = \frac{V_{\rm dc\,0}}{\hat{i}_{\rm dc\,0}}, \tag{4.5}$$

with $R_{\rm L}$ denoting the CRL.

3) CIL, where the impedance model is expressed as

$$Z_{\text{CIL}} = \left. \frac{\hat{V}_{\text{dc}}}{\hat{i}_{\text{dc}}} \right|_{\hat{i}_{\text{dc}}=0} = \infty$$
(4.6)

^

By comparing (4.4) and (4.5), it is observed that $Z_{CPL} = -Z_{CRL}$ can be achieved when the operating points V_{dc0} and i_{dc0} for CRL and CPL are the same. Consequently, when a CRL and a CPL are configured in parallel, their dc link impedance can be expressed as

$$Z_{\rm CRL} \, \parallel Z_{\rm CPL} = \infty \; \leftrightarrow \; Z_{\rm CIL} \; , \tag{4.7}$$

which is an infinite value and thus equals Z_{CIL} . This impedance relationship indicates that the same behavior can be demonstrated with the CIL and the paralleled CPL+CRL, given the same operating points i_{dc0} and V_{dc0} . Consequently, the dynamics of the GFM-VSC loaded by a CIL fall between those loaded by a CPL and a CRL.



Figure 4.5. Bode plots of Z_{dc} , Z_{CPL} , and Z_{CRL} . Source: [J4].



Figure 4.6. Bode plots of Z_{dc} with different synchronization methods. (a) With the DVSC+PFF method. (b) With the DVSC+V_qFF method. Source: [J4].

Figure 4.5 shows Bode plots of Z_{dc} , Z_{CPL} , and Z_{CRL} , where the GFM-VSC employs the single-loop DVSC method. Red lines refer to Z_{dc} , while blue and green dot lines refer to Z_{CPL} and Z_{CRL} , respectively. Both the theoretical and the experimentally measured dc-link impedance profiles are presented, thus confirming the effectiveness of the impedance model. It is illustrated that the magnitude Bode plots of Z_{dc} , Z_{CPL} , and Z_{CRL} intersect at low frequencies. The stability is determined by the phase differences in the frequency range where $|Z_{dc}| > |Z_{CRL}|$ and $|Z_{dc}| > |Z_{CPL}|$. Specifically, the phase difference between Z_{dc} and Z_{CPL} surpasses 180° in the frequency range where $|Z_{dc}| > |Z_{CPL}|$, thereby indicating the existence of RHP poles. The LFO issue thus arises with the GFM-VSC. Conversely, the phase difference between Z_{dc} and Z_{CRL} remains below 180° in the frequency range where $|Z_{dc}| > |Z_{CRL}|$, thus denoting a stable operation. The comparative analyses thus illustrate that the CPL poses the highest risk of instability among dc-link loads, whereas the CRL demonstrates the most favorable behavior.

To mitigate the LFO issues arising from the interaction between GFM-VSC and CPL, the flexible synchronization control is employed to shape the dc-link impedance. Figure 4.6 illustrates Bode plots of Z_{dc} using the DVSC+PFF and DVSC+V_qFF methods. Experimental impedance measurements confirm the theoretical impedance profiles. It is shown that those two synchronization methods exhibit comparable impedance-shaping effects. When increasing K_{pp} of the PFF control and K_{pv} of the V_qFF control, the peak value of Z_{dc} in the magnitude plots is reduced significantly, subsequently preventing intersections with the magnitude plot of Z_{CPL} . Therefore, the DVSC+PFF and the DVSC+V_qFF methods stabilize the GFM-VSC loaded by a CPL.

4.4. AC IMPEDANCE-BASED DYNAMICS ANALYSIS

4.4.1. AC IMPEDANCE ANALYSIS BASICS

Figure 4.7 illustrates the interconnected system that is represented by ac impedance matrices. The system includes the load subsystem and the source subsystem, which are interconnected at the PCC [68], [83]. The load subsystem refers to the GFM-VSC and dc-link sources and loads, with ac impedance matrix Z_{ac} characterizing their dynamics. The source subsystem refers to the ac grid, with Z_g representing its dynamics. The PCC voltage of this interconnected system is expressed as

$$v_{dq} = \frac{Z_{ac} \cdot Z_g^{-1}}{I + Z_{ac} \cdot Z_g^{-1}} \cdot v_{gdq} + \frac{I}{I + Z_{ac} \cdot Z_g^{-1}} \cdot V_o , \qquad (4.8)$$

where *I* denote the identity matrix. The minor loop gains, expressed as $Z_{ac} \cdot Z_g^{-1}$, refer to the impedance ratio between load and source subsystems [68]. The system stability can be assessed through closed-loop poles by solving

$$L = \det\left(I + Z_{ac} \cdot Z_g^{\cdot 1}\right) = 0.$$

$$\tag{4.9}$$



Figure 4.7. Interconnected system represented by ac impedance model. Source: [J4].

4.4.2. DYNAMICS WITH DIFFERENT DC-LINK LOADS

When GFM-VSCs operate in the rectifier mode, the dynamics of different loads connected at the dc link are represented as follows.

1) CPL, where the transfer function model from \hat{P}_{dc} to \hat{V}_{dc} is given by

$$P_{\rm dc} = C_{\rm d} \cdot V_{\rm dc} \cdot \frac{dV_{\rm dc}}{dt} + P_{\rm L} \quad \Rightarrow \quad G_{dc_\rm CPL} = \frac{\hat{V}_{\rm dc}}{\hat{P}_{\rm dc}} = \frac{1}{sC_{\rm d}V_{\rm dc0}}, \qquad (4.10)$$

with $P_{\rm L}$ representing the CPL.

2) CIL, where the transfer function model from \hat{P}_{dc} to \hat{V}_{dc} is given by

$$P_{\rm dc} = C_{\rm d} \cdot V_{\rm dc} \frac{dV_{\rm dc}}{dt} + V_{\rm dc} \cdot I_{\rm L} \quad \Rightarrow \quad G_{\rm dc_CIL} = \frac{\hat{V}_{\rm dc}}{\hat{P}_{\rm dc}} = \frac{1}{s C_{\rm d} V_{\rm dc0} + I_{\rm L}}, \quad (4.11)$$

with $I_{\rm L}$ representing the CIL.

3) CRL, where the transfer function model from \hat{P}_{dc} to \hat{V}_{dc} is given by

$$P_{\rm dc} = C_{\rm d} V_{\rm dc} \frac{dV_{\rm dc}}{dt} + \frac{V_{\rm dc}^2}{R_{\rm L}} \implies G_{dc_{\rm CRL}} = \frac{\hat{V}_{\rm dc}}{\hat{P}_{\rm dc}} = \frac{1}{s C_{\rm d} V_{\rm dc\,0} + 2 V_{\rm dc\,0}/R_{\rm L}}, \quad (4.12)$$

with $R_{\rm L}$ representing the CRL.



Figure 4.8. AC impedance model of the studied GFM-VSC. Source: [J4].



Figure 4.9. Bode plots of Z_{ac} with different dc-link loads. Source: [J4].

Figure 4.8 depicts the ac impedance model of the GFM-VSC. Modeling of the control system and main circuit is detailed in Section 2.3. The transfer function matrix of Z_{ac} is derived as

$$\begin{cases} Z_{ac} = \begin{bmatrix} Z_{dd} & Z_{dq} \\ Z_{qd} & Z_{qq} \end{bmatrix} = \frac{\hat{v}_{dq}^{s}}{\hat{i}_{dq}^{s}} = T_{3}^{-1} (Z_{p} + T_{4}) \\ T_{3} = I_{2} - G_{d}G_{i}Y_{v_{-}dq} \begin{bmatrix} T^{-1}I_{21}k_{q}G_{Q}^{u} + G_{E}^{\theta} / (s - G_{Vq}^{\theta})(G_{P}^{u} + G_{Vq}^{u} - G_{DVC}G_{dc}G_{P_{dc}}^{u}) - I_{2} \end{bmatrix} \\ T_{4} = G_{d}G_{i} \begin{bmatrix} I_{2} + Y_{v_{-}dq}T^{-1}I_{21}k_{q}G_{Q}^{i} + Y_{v_{-}dq}G_{E}^{\theta} \cdot (s - G_{Vq}^{\theta})^{-1}(G_{P}^{i} - G_{DVC}G_{dc}G_{P_{dc}}^{i}) \end{bmatrix}$$

$$(4.13)$$

where Z_{dd} , Z_{dq} , Z_{qd} , and Z_{qq} denote the *d*-*d* channel, *d*-*q* channel, *q*-*d* channel, and *q*-*q* channel impedances of the ac impedance matrix, respectively.

Figure 4.9 shows the Bode plots of Z_{ac} with different loads connected through the dc link, where the GFM-VSC employs the single-loop DVSC method. The red lines represent Z_{ac} of the GFM-VSC loaded by CPL, the blue lines correspond to Z_{ac} with dc-link CIL, and the green lines refer to Z_{ac} with dc-link CRL. Both the theoretically calculated and experimentally measured ac impedance profiles are presented, thereby validating the effectiveness of the impedance model. It is shown that Z_{dd} exhibits a negative real component within low frequencies, which is due to the incorporated dclink voltage regulation with GFM-VSCs [69], [70]. Yet, as the load connected through the dc link transitions from CPL to CIL and subsequently to CRL, the frequency range where Z_{dd} exhibits a negative real part becomes narrower. Meanwhile, the initially inductive imaginary part of Z_{dd} transforms into capacitive behavior with load variations. Additionally, Z_{qd} demonstrates a decreased frequency range of negative real parts during the load transition of CPL, CIL, and CRL.

The presence of a negative real part exhibited in Z_{ac} may result in instability issues when GFM-VSCs interact with ac grids. To assess the system stability associated with the ac-side interactions, closed-loop poles obtained from (4.9) are analyzed. Different ac grid conditions are considered in this study, listed as follows:

- 1) Inductive stiff grid, where the inductor L_g is set to 0.15p.u.
- 2) Inductive weak grid, where L_g is set to 0.85p.u.
- 3) Series-compensated weak grid [84], where L_g is set to 1p.u., and the capacitor C_g is set to 5p.u.



Figure 4.10. Closed-loop poles with different dc-link loads. (a) Inductive stiff grid. (b) Inductive weak grid. (c) Series-compensated weak grid. Source: [J4].



Figure 4.11. Bode plots of Z_{ac} with flexible synchronization control. (a) With DVSC+PFF method. (b) With DVSC+V_qFF method. Source: [J4].



Figure 4.12. Closed-loop poles with flexible synchronization control. (a) With DVSC+PFF method under the inductive weak grid. (b) With DVSC+V_qFF method under the inductive stiff grid. (c) With DVSC+V_qFF method under the series-compensated weak grid. Source: [J4].

Figure 4.10 presents the closed-loop poles under different ac grid conditions, reflecting the dynamic effect of ac impedance characteristics depicted in Figure 4.9. Despite the closed-loop poles being located at different frequencies, the load variations mainly influence the low-frequency poles, denoted as λ_{1-2} . It is shown that when a CPL is connected to the GFM-VSC through the dc link, poles λ_{1-2} are situated in the RHP, indicating that the LFO issue arises. Such phenomena can be found under different ac grid conditions. In contrast, poles λ_{1-2} transition to the LHP as the dc link is connected to CIL and CRL, which thus denotes a stable operation of the GFM-VSC. Figure 4.9 and Figure 4.10 emphasize that the dc-link CPL results in the broadest frequency range in which Z_{dd} exhibits a negative real part, thereby posing the highest risk of instability.

To alleviate the risk of instability associated with the dc-link CPL, the flexible synchronization control is employed to shape the characteristics of Z_{ac} . Figure 4.11 shows the Bode plots of Z_{ac} using the DVSC+PFF and DVSC+V_qFF methods, which

are confirmed by experimental impedance measurement. It is shown that those two synchronization methods exhibit comparable impedance-shaping effects. When increasing K_{pp} of the PFF control and K_{pv} of the V_qFF control, the range of frequencies where Z_{dd} exhibits a negative real part becomes narrower. Meanwhile, the initially inductive imaginary part of Z_{dd} transforms into a capacitive behavior with parameter variations.

Figure 4.12 presents the closed-loop poles with the flexible synchronization control under different ac grid conditions, which reflects the dynamic effect of ac impedance characteristics depicted in Figure 4.11. It is apparent that poles λ_{1-2} shift towards the LHP when increasing K_{pp} of the PFF control and K_{pv} of the V_qFF control. Such effects can be observed under different ac grid conditions. The GFM-VSC thus transitions from unstable to stable operations. As a result, Figure 4.11 and Figure 4.12 reveal that the DVSC+PFF and DVSC+V_qFF methods narrow the frequency range where Z_{dd} exhibits a negative real part, thereby stabilizing the GFM-VSC loaded by a CPL.

4.4.3. DYNAMICS WITH DIFFERENT DC-LINK SOURCES

GFM-VSCs can be connected to CPS and CIS in the inverter mode. Dynamics of CPS and CIS are the same as CPL and CIL, as illustrated in (4.10) and (4.11), with $P_{\rm L}$ and $I_{\rm L}$ exhibiting negative values.

Figure 4.13 depicts the Bode plots of Z_{ac} with different dc-link sources. The DVSC+V_qFF method is employed in the study, with K_{pv} set to 0.1p.u. The red lines represent Z_{ac} with dc-link CIS, while the blue lines correspond to Z_{ac} with dc-link CPS. It is shown that the GFM-VSC demonstrates a negative real part in Z_{qq} when operating in the inverter mode, while Z_{dd} remains passive. In the case of GFM-VSC connected to a CIS, Z_{qq} demonstrates a negative real part within low frequencies, whereas the imaginary part is inductive. Yet, as a CPS is employed at the dc link, Z_{qq} demonstrates a negative real part with a reduced frequency range and a capacitive imaginary part. Furthermore, similar transitions of the impedance characteristics are also demonstrated in Z_{qd} .

Figure 4.14 illustrates the Bode plots of Z_{ac} using the DVSC+V_qFF method, with a CIS connected through the dc link. Those impedance profiles are confirmed by experimental impedance measurement. It is shown that when increasing K_{pv} of the V_qFF control from 0.1p.u. to 0.4p.u., the range of frequencies within which Z_{qq} exhibits a negative real part becomes narrower. Meanwhile, the initially inductive imaginary part of Z_{qq} transforms into a capacitive behavior with parameter variations.



Figure 4.13. Bode plots of Z_{ac} with different dc-link sources. Source: [J4].



Figure 4.14. Bode plots of Z_{ac} with the DVSC+V_qFF method. Source: [J4].











Figure 4.15. Closed-loop poles with different dc-link sources. (a) Inductive stiff grid. (b) Inductive weak grid. (c) Series-compensated weak grid. Source: [J4].

Figure 4.15 presents the closed-loop poles under different ac grid conditions, reflecting the dynamic effects of ac impedance characteristics demonstrated in Figure 4.13 and Figure 4.14. It is shown that poles λ_{1-2} move towards the LHP when increasing K_{pv} of the V_qFF control, which can be observed under different ac grid conditions. Specifically, under the inductive weak grid with K_{pv} set to 0.1p.u., the GFM-VSC demonstrates a stable operation when connected to a CPS. Conversely, it suffers from instability when connected to a CIS. The comparative results in Figure 4.13 and Figure 4.15 indicate a higher risk of instability with the CIS than with the CPS. Moreover, Figure 4.14 and Figure 4.15 demonstrate that the DVSC+V_qFF method effectively narrows the frequency range where Z_{qq} exhibits a negative real part, thereby resulting in the enhanced stability of the GFM-VSC.



4.5. EXPERIMENTAL RESULTS

Figure 4.16. Experimental setup. Source: [J4].



Figure 4.17. Dynamics comparison of the GFM-VSC connected to different loads. (a) With CPL. (b) With CIL. (c) With CRL. Source: [J4].



Figure 4.18. Dynamics comparison of the GFM-VSC connected to different sources. (a) With CPS. (b) With CIS. Source: [J4].

The experimental setup depicted in Figure 4.16 is implemented based on Imperix power electronics systems [J4]. Converter 1# generates an ac voltage source to act as the grid voltage and can inject voltage perturbations to measure Z_{ac} . Converter 2# acts as the GFM-VSC, while Converter 3# serves as a dc-link source or load with different characteristics [85].

Figure 4.17 presents the dynamics comparison of the GFM-VSC connected to different loads, with L_g set to 0.85p.u. The GFM-VSC, employing the single-loop DVSC method, encounters the LFO issue when connected to a CPL. In contrast, it maintains operational stability when connected to a CRL and CIL. Moreover, the GFM-VSC, using the DVSC+V_qFF method, exhibits a stable operation even loaded by a CPL. The results confirm that the CPL imposes a higher risk of instability than

CRL and CIL. Moreover, the DVSC+ V_qFF method is validated to mitigate the risk of instability associated with the CPL.

Figure 4.18 illustrates the dynamics comparison of the GFM-VSC connected to different sources, with L_g set to 0.85p.u. The DVSC+V_qFF method is employed in this test. It is shown that as K_{pv} of the V_qFF control switches from 0.2p.u. to 0.1p.u., the GFM-VSC maintains operational stability when connected to a CPS. In contrast, it experiences the LFO issue when connected to a CIS. The results confirm that the CIS imposes a higher risk of instability than the CPS. Moreover, the DVSC+V_qFF method is also validated to mitigate the risk of instability associated with dc-link sources.

4.6. SUMMARY

This chapter has performed an external interaction analysis for GFM-VSCs, using the dc-link and ac impedance-based analytical methods.

- 1) DC-link impedances reveal that the CPL poses the highest risk of instability compared to CRL and CIL. Employing the DVSC+PFF and DVSC+V_qFF methods can alleviate the adverse effect of interactions between GFM-VSC and CPL.
- 2) AC impedance matrices reveal that in the rectifier operation mode, the CPL leads to a wider frequency range for Z_{dd} to exhibit a negative real part compared to the CIL and CRL. In the inverter operation mode, the CIS results in a wider frequency range for Z_{qq} to exhibit a negative real part compared to the CPS. The CIS poses a higher risk of instability than the CPS.
- 3) The DVSC+PFF and DVSC+V_qFF methods narrow the frequency range of negative real parts exhibited in Z_{dd} and Z_{qq} , thereby mitigating the risk of instability.

CHAPTER 5. CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE WORK

5.1. CONCLUSIONS

This Ph.D. thesis has conducted studies on analytical modeling, dynamic analysis, and enhanced control strategies for GFM-VSCs with dc-link voltage regulation. The studies include the outer-loop DVSC methods, the inner control loops, and the external interactions with both ac grids and dc-link sources and loads. The major conclusions are summarized as follows.

- The small-signal synchronization stability of GFM-VSCs varies with different DVSC methods. The GFM-VSC using the single-loop DVSC method encounters the LFO issue when connected to a CPS or CPL at the dc link. The proposed flexible synchronization control, comprising paralleled configurations of DVSC, PFF, and V_qFF loops, can address the LFO issue. The PFF and V_qFF controls form feedback loops from the phase angle dynamics to the frequency deviations, functioning as active dampers against the dynamics of CPS and CPL. GFM-VSCs with proposed synchronization methods exhibit stable operations across a wide range of grid strengths and in both inverter and rectifier modes.
- An analytical approach is proposed to evaluate the impact of inner control loops on the damping. The impedance model uniformly characterizes the inner-loop control dynamics using equivalent resistance and inductance. Based on the impedance model, the complex torque coefficient method reveals the effect of inner-loop dynamics on the outer-loop dynamics. It identifies oscillation modes via synchronizing torques and assesses the stability through net damping torque. Inner control loops shape the damping torque, thereby providing a stable operational range within which the outer control loops can be tuned. Case studies with the virtual admittance and the vector current control exemplify the proposed analytical approach.
- External interactions of GFM-VSCs with both dc and ac systems are investigated using impedance-based analytical methods. Among different sources and loads connected via the dc link, the CPL poses the highest risk of instability compared to CIL and CRL in the rectifier mode, whereas the CIS poses a higher risk of instability than the CPS in the inverter mode. The low-frequency negative real part is exhibited in Z_{dd} of ac impedance matrix in the rectifier mode, while in Z_{qq} in the inverter mode. Different sources and loads affect the frequency range within which Z_{dd} and Z_{qq} exhibit negative real parts,

thereby influencing the ac-side interactions. Furthermore, the proposed flexible synchronization control effectively narrows the frequency range of negative real parts, thereby mitigating the associated risks of instability.

5.2. FUTURE WORK

Based on the findings and outcomes of this Ph.D. project, there remain several open questions and potential directions that merit further investigation in future work.

- Besides the small-signal stability investigated in this Ph.D. thesis, the transient performance of GFM-VSCs under large disturbances is also a critical concern. The ac-side current-limiting control and dc-link voltage protection will be triggered during large disturbances, while different implementations of those measures can affect the system dynamics. Moreover, VSCs are required to have fault ride-through capability and provide GFM services to ac systems, thereby necessitating enhanced control strategies. Those issues will be thoroughly explored in future research.
- The studies in this Ph.D. thesis are conducted based on a single converter infinite-bus system. This setting is applicable for the stability analysis of a single converter, while the interactions among multiple power converters are neglected. Notably, real-world ac systems are characterized by the presence of SGs, converter-based resources with GFM or GFL control strategies, and local loads. Therefore, the interactions between the studied GFM-VSC and multiple power devices on the ac side, as well as strategies for stability enhancement of ac systems, could be investigated in future research.
- The dc-link sources and loads in this Ph.D. thesis generally refer to converterbased resources, which are assumed to exhibit specific characteristics (constant-power, constant-current, or constant-resistance behaviors) with idealized control performance. However, the control dynamics of converterbased resources cannot be neglected especially under large disturbances; and the physical output current/power limiting of converter-based resources may affect the instantaneous power response of GFM-VSCs. Therefore, the dc-link interactions between GFM-VSCs and converter-based resources, considering their control dynamics, remain a subject for further investigation.
- Converter-based resources recently employ wide-bandgap devices for hardware improvement, resulting in higher switching frequencies and minimized inductor and capacitor filters. Meanwhile, the trend towards a reduced dc-link capacitor is observed in some application scenarios, such as electric vehicle chargers. The control performance and potential risks of instabilities of GFM-VSCs, using the above hardware configurations, remain open issues for further exploration.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- [1] International Renewable Energy Agency (IREA), https://www.irena.org /Publications/2023/Mar/Renewable-capacity-statistics-2023.
- [2] Danish Energy Agency, "Denmark's Energy Islands," https://ens.dk/en/ourresponsibilities/energy-islands/denmarks-energy-islands.
- [3] F. Blaabjerg, R. Teodorescu, M. Liserre, and A. V. Timbus, "Overview of control and grid synchronization for distributed power generation systems," *IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron.*, vol. 53, no. 5, pp. 1398–1409, Oct. 2006.
- [4] X. Wang and F. Blaabjerg, "Harmonic stability in power electronic-based power systems: Concept, modeling, and analysis," *IEEE Trans. Smart Grid*, vol. 10, no. 3, pp. 2858–2870, May 2019.
- [5] O.-P. Janhunen, R. Korhonen, L. Linnamaa, et al., "Experiences on studies for subsynchronous oscillation risks of wind power plants connected in the vicinity of Finnish series compensated network," in *Proc. 20th Wind Sol. Integr. Workshop*, Germany, Sep. 2021, pp. 414-422.
- [6] Y. Cheng et al., "Real-world subsynchronous oscillation events in power grids with high penetrations of inverter-based resources," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 38, no. 1, pp. 316-330, Jan. 2023.
- [7] "Grid forming technology: bulk power system reliability considerations," *NERC Report*, Nov. 2021.
- [8] R. Rosso, X. Wang, M. Liserre, X. Lu, and S. Engelken, "Grid-forming converters: Control approaches, grid-synchronization, and future trends— A review," *IEEE Open J. Ind. Appl.*, vol. 2, pp. 93–109, Apr. 2021.
- [9] X. Wang, M. G. Taul, H. Wu, Y. Liao, F. Blaabjerg and L. Harnefors, "Gridsynchronization stability of converter-based resources—an overview," *IEEE Open J. Ind. Appl.*, vol. 1, pp. 115-134, Aug. 2020.
- [10] L. Harnefors, M. Bongiorno, and S. Lundberg, "Input-admittance calculation and shaping for controlled voltage-source converters," *IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron.*, vol. 54, no. 6, pp. 3323–3334, Dec. 2007.
- [11] B. Wen, D. Boroyevich, R. Burgos, P. Mattavelli and Z. Shen, "Analysis of D-Q small-signal impedance of grid-tied inverters," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 31, no. 1, pp. 675-687, Jan. 2016.
- [12] M. Ndreko, S. Rüberg, and W. Winter, "Grid forming control for stable power systems with up to 100% power electronic interfaced generation: A case study on Great Britain test system," *IET Renewable Power Gener.*, vol. 14, no. 8, pp. 1268–1281, 2020.

- [13] National grid ESO, "GC0137: Minimum specification required for provision of GB grid forming (GBGF) capability (formerly Virtual Synchronous Machine/VSM Capability)" *Final modification report*, Nov. 2021.
- [14] "High penetration of power electronic interfaced power sources and the potential contribution of grid forming converters," *ENTSO-E Tech. Rep.*, 2020.
- [15] "IEEE standard for interconnection and interoperability of inverter-based resources (IBRs) interconnecting with associated transmission electric power systems," *IEEE Std 2800-2022*, vol., no., pp.1-180, 22 April 2022.
- [16] "Voluntary specification for grid-forming inverters," AEMO Tech. Rep., 2023.
- [17] M. Chandorkar, D. M. Divan, and R. Adapa, "Control of parallel connected inverters in standalone ac supply systems," *IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl.*, vol. 29, no. 1, pp. 136–143, Jan. 1993.
- [18] L. Zhang, L. Harnefors and H. Nee, "Power-synchronization control of gridconnected voltage-source converters," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 25, no. 2, pp. 809-820, May 2010.
- [19] L. Zhang, L. Harnefors and H. -P. Nee, "Interconnection of two very weak ac systems by VSC-HVDC links using power-synchronization control," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 344-355, Feb. 2011.
- [20] L. Harnefors, M. Hinkkanen, U. Riaz, F. M. M. Rahman and L. Zhang, "Robust analytic design of power-synchronization control," *IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron.*, vol. 66, no. 8, pp. 5810-5819, Aug. 2019.
- [21] E. V. Larsen and R. W. Delmerico, "Battery energy storage power conditioning system," US Patent 5798633, Aug. 25, 1998.
- [22] H.-P. Beck and R. Hesse, "Virtual synchronous machine," in *Proc. 9th Int. Conf. Elect. Power Qual. Utilization*, Barcelona, 2007, pp. 1–6.
- [23] J. Driesen and K. Visscher, "Virtual synchronous generators," in *Proc. IEEE Power Energy Soc. Gen. Meeting Conversion Del. Electr. Energy 21st Century*, Pittsburgh, PA, 2008, pp. 1–3.
- [24] Q. Zhong and G. Weiss, "Synchronverters: inverters that mimic synchronous generators," *IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron.*, vol. 58, no. 4, pp. 1259-1267, April 2011.
- [25] S. D'Arco and J. A. Suul, "Equivalence of virtual synchronous machines and frequency-droops for converter-based microgrids," *IEEE Trans. Smart Grid*, vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 394–395, Jan. 2014.
- [26] U. B. Tayab, M. A. B. Roslan, L. J. Hwai, and M. Kashif, "A review of droop control techniques for microgrid," *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.*, vol. 76, pp. 717–727, Sep. 2017.

- [27] W. Zhang, A. M. Cantarellas, J. Rocabert, A. Luna, and P. Rodriguez, "Synchronous power controller with flexible droop characteristics for renewable power generation systems," *IEEE Trans. Sustain. Energy*, vol. 7, no. 4, pp. 1572–1582, Oct. 2016.
- [28] I. A. Tasiu, Z. Liu, S. Wu, W. Yu, M. Al-Barashi and J. O. Ojo, "Review of recent control strategies for the traction converters in high-speed train," *IEEE Trans. Transp. Electrification.*, vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 2311-2333, June 2022.
- [29] Y. Gu et al., "Transfverter: imbuing transformer-like properties in an interlink converter for robust control of a hybrid ac-dc microgrid," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 34, no. 11, pp. 11332-11341, Nov. 2019.
- [30] G. Li, F. Ma, Y. Wang, M. Weng, Z. Chen and X. Li, "Design and operation analysis of virtual synchronous compensator," *IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Topics Power Electron.*, vol. 8, no. 4, pp. 3835-3845, Dec. 2020.
- [31] L. Huang et al., "A virtual synchronous control for voltage-source converters utilizing dynamics of dc-link capacitor to realize self-synchronization," *IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Top. Power Electron.*, vol. 5, no. 4, pp. 1565-1577, Dec. 2017.
- [32] J. Svensson, "Grid-Connected Voltage Source Converter—Control Principles and Wind Energy Applications," *Ph.D. dissertation*, Dept. Elect. Power Eng., Chalmers Univ. Technol., Göteborg, Sweden, 1998.
- [33] I. Cvetkovic, D. Boroyevich, R. Burgos, C. Li, and P. Mattavelli, "Modeling and control of grid-connected voltage-source converters emulating isotropic and anisotropic synchronous machines," in *Proc. IEEE 16th Workshop Control Model. Power Electron.*, 2015, pp. 1–5.
- [34] D. Chen, Y. Xu, and A. Q. Huang, "Integration of dc microgrids as virtual synchronous machines into the ac grid," *IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron.*, vol. 64, no. 9, pp. 7455–7466, Sep. 2017.
- [35] C. Arghir and F. Dörfler, "The electronic realization of synchronous machines: Model matching, angle tracking, and energy shaping techniques," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 35, no. 4, pp. 4398–4410, Apr. 2020.
- [36] J. Guo, Y. Chen, W. Wu, X. Wang, Z. Xie, L. Xie, and Z. Shuai, "Wideband dq-frame impedance modeling of load-side virtual synchronous machine and its stability analysis in comparison with conventional PWM rectifier in weak grid," *IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Top. Power Electron.*, vol. 9, no. 2, pp. 2440-2451, April 2021.
- [37] J. Guo et al., "Impedance analysis and stabilization of virtual synchronous generators with different dc-link voltage controllers under weak grid," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 36, no. 10, pp. 11397-11408, Oct. 2021.

- [38] D. Groß, E. Sánchez-Sánchez, E. Prieto-Araujo and O. Gomis-Bellmunt, "Dual-port grid-forming control of MMCs and its applications to grids of grids," *IEEE Trans. Power Deliv.*, vol. 37, no. 6, pp. 4721-4735, Dec. 2022.
- [39] Y. Peng, Z. Shuai, C. Shen, X. Hou and Z. J. Shen, "Transient stabilization control of electric synchronous machine for preventing the collapse of dc-link voltage," *IEEE Trans. Smart Grid*, vol. 14, no. 1, pp. 82-93, Jan. 2023.
- [40] C. Luo, T. Liu, X. Wang and X. Ma, "Design-oriented analysis of dc-link voltage control for transient stability of grid-forming inverters," *IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron.*, vol. 71, no. 4, pp. 3698-3707, April 2024.
- [41] M. K. Al-Nussairi, R. Bayindir, S. Padmanaban, L. Mihet-Popa, and P. Siano, "Constant power loads (CPL) with microgrids: problem definition stability analysis and compensation techniques", *Energies*, vol. 10, no. 10, Oct. 2017.
- [42] S. Singh, A. R. Gautam, and D. Fulwani, "Constant power loads and their effects in dc distributed power systems: A review," *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.*, vol. 72, pp. 407–421, May 2017.
- [43] J. Liu, Y. Miura, and T. Ise, "Comparison of dynamic characteristics between virtual synchronous generator and droop control in inverter-based distributed generators," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 31, no. 5, pp. 3600–3611, May 2016.
- [44] H. Wu and X. Wang, "Control of grid-forming VSCs: a perspective of adaptive fast/slow internal voltage source," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 38, no. 8, pp. 10151-10169, Aug. 2023.
- [45] T. Liu, X. Wang, F. Liu, K. Xin, and Y. Liu, "A current limiting method for single-loop voltage-magnitude controlled grid-forming converters during symmetrical faults," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 37, no. 4, pp. 4751– 4763, Apr. 2022.
- [46] B. Fan, T. Liu, F. Zhao, H. Wu, and X. Wang, "A review of current-limiting control of grid-forming inverters under symmetrical disturbances," *IEEE Open J. Power Electron.*, vol. 3, pp. 955–969, 2022.
- [47] J. He and Y. W. Li, "Analysis, design, and implementation of virtual impedance for power electronics interfaced distributed generation," *IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl.*, vol. 47, no. 6, pp. 2525–2538, Nov./Dec. 2011.
- [48] X. Wang, Y. W. Li, F. Blaabjerg, and P. C. Loh, "Virtual-impedance-based control for voltage-source and current-source converters," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 30, no. 12, pp. 7019–7037, Dec. 2015.
- [49] F. Zhao, X. Wang and T. Zhu, "Low-frequency passivity-based analysis and damping of power-synchronization controlled grid-forming inverter," *IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Topics Power Electron.*, vol. 11, no. 2, pp. 1542-1554, April 2023.

- [50] Y. Liao, X. Wang, F. Liu, K. Xin, and Y. Liu, "Sub-synchronous control interaction in grid-forming VSCs with droop control," in *Proc. 4th IEEE Workshop Electron. Grid*, 2019, pp. 1–6.
- [51] T. Qoria, F. Gruson, F. Colas, X. Guillaud, M. -S. Debry and T. Prevost, "Tuning of cascaded controllers for robust grid-forming voltage source converter," 2018 Power Systems Computation Conference (PSCC), Dublin, Ireland, 2018, pp. 1-7.
- [52] L. Harnefors, J. Kukkola, M. Routimo, M. Hinkkanen and X. Wang, "A universal controller for grid-connected voltage-source converters," *IEEE J. Emerg. Sel. Topics Power Electron.*, vol. 9, no. 5, pp. 5761-5770, Oct. 2021.
- [53] F. Chen, L. Zhao, L. Harnefors, J. Kukkola, M. Routimo and X. Wang, "Dynamics enhancement for power synchronization control with asymmetric ac voltage controller in strong grids," in *Proc. IEEE Conf. Control Technol. Appl.*, Bridgetown, Barbados, Aug. 2023 pp. 1–5.
- [54] P. Rodriguez, I. Candela, C. Citro, J. Rocabert and A. Luna, "Control of gridconnected power converters based on a virtual admittance control loop," in *Proc. Eur. Conf. Power Electron. Appl.*, pp. 1-10, 2013.
- [55] W. Zhang, K. Rouzbehi, J. I. Candela, A. Luna and P. Rodriguez, "Control of VSC-HVDC with electromechanical characteristics and unified primary strategy," in *Proc. IEEE Energy Convers. Congr. Expo.*, 2016, pp. 1-8.
- [56] T. Liu and X. Wang, "Unified voltage control for grid-forming inverters," *IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron.*, vol. 71, no. 3, pp. 2578-2589, March 2024.
- [57] H. Gong and X. Wang, "Design-oriented analysis of grid-forming control with hybrid synchronization," in *Proc. Int. Power Electron. Conf.*, Himeji, Japan, 2022, pp. 440–446.
- [58] Z. Qu, J. C.-H. Peng, H. Yang, and D. Srinivasan, "Modeling and analysis of inner controls effects on damping and synchronizing torque components in VSG-controlled converter," *IEEE Trans. Energy Convers.*, vol. 36, no. 1, pp. 488–499, Mar. 2021.
- [59] R. Rosso, S. Engelken, Z. Zou, V. Willich, and M. Liserre, "Parameter sensitivity analysis of SPC-based control under different grid conditions," in *Proc. 44th Annu. Conf. IEEE Ind. Electron. Soc.*, 2018, pp. 2404–2409.
- [60] Z. Chen, J. M. Guerrero, and F. Blaabjerg, "A review of the State of the art of power electronics for wind turbines," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 24, no. 8, pp. 1859–1875, Aug. 2009.
- [61] A. Sangwongwanich, Y. Yang, and F. Blaabjerg, "High-performance constant power generation in grid-connected PV systems," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 31, no. 3, pp. 1822–1825, Mar. 2016.

- [62] D. Shin, Y. Kim, Y. Wang, N. Chang, and M. Pedram, "Constant-current regulator-based battery-supercapacitor hybrid architecture for high-rate pulsed load applications," *J. Power Sourc.*, vol. 205, pp. 516–524, 2012.
- [63] C. -C. Huang and H. -J. Chiu, "A PWM switch model of isolated battery charger in constant-current mode," *IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl.*, vol. 55, no. 3, pp. 2942-2951, May-June 2019.
- [64] S. B. Naderi, M. Negnevitsky, and K. M. Muttaqi, "A modified dc chopper for limiting the fault current and controlling the dc-Link voltage to enhance fault ride-through capability of doubly-fed induction-generator-based wind turbine," *IEEE Trans. Ind. Appl.*, vol. 55, no. 2, pp. 2021–2032, Mar./Apr. 2019.
- [65] R. Middlebrook, "Input filter considerations in design and application of switching regulators," in *Proc. IEEE IAS*, 1976, pp. 366–382.
- [66] M. Belkhayat, "Stability criteria for AC power systems with regulated loads," *Ph.D. dissertation*, Dept. Elect. Comput. Eng., Purdue Univ., West Lafayette, IN, USA, Dec. 1997.
- [67] J. Sun, "Impedance-based stability criterion for grid-connected inverters," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 26, no. 11, pp. 3075–3078, Nov. 2011.
- [68] Y. Liao, "Impedance modeling and stability analysis of grid-interactive converters," *Ph.D. dissertation*, Dept. Energy, Aalborg Univ., Dec. 2020.
- [69] H. Mao, D. Boroyevich, and F. C. Lee, "Novel reduced-order small signal model of a three-phase PWM rectifier and its application in control design and system analysis," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 13, no. 3, pp. 511–521, May 1998.
- [70] N. Bottrell, M. Prodanovic, and T. C. Green, "Dynamic stability of a microgrid with an active load," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 28, no. 11, pp. 5107– 5119, Nov. 2013.
- [71] M. Liserre, R. Teodorescu, and F. Blaabjerg, "Stability of photovoltaic and wind turbine grid-connected inverters for a large set of grid impedance values," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 21, no. 1, pp. 263–272, Jan. 2006.
- [72] H. Akagi, E. Watanabe, and M. Aredes. *Instantaneous Power Theory and Applications to Power Conditioning*. New Jersey: IEEE Press, 2007.
- [73] X. Wang, L. Harnefors, and F. Blaabjerg, "A unified impedance model of gridconnected voltage-source converters," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 33, no. 2, pp. 1775–1787, Feb. 2018.
- [74] F. Golnaraghi and B. Kuo, Automatic Control Systems, 9th ed. Hoboken, NJ, USA: Wiley, 2010.
- [75] D. Yang, H. Wu, X. Wang, and F. Blaabjerg, "Suppression of synchronous resonance for VSGs," *J. Eng.*, vol. 2017, no. 13, pp. 2574–2579, Jan. 2017.

- [76] G. Ellis, *Control System Design Guide: A Practical Guide*. San Diego, CA, USA: Elsevier, 2004.
- [77] J. Bird, *Electrical Circuit Theory and Technology*. New York, NY, USA: Oxford, 2001.
- [78] I. M. Canay, "A novel approach to the torsional interaction and electrical damping of the synchronous machine Part I: Theory," *IEEE Trans. Power App. Syst.*, vol. PAS-101, no. 10, pp. 3630–3638, Oct. 1982.
- [79] I. M. Canay, "A novel approach to the torsional interaction and electrical damping of the synchronous machine Part II: Application to an arbitrary network," *IEEE Trans. Power App. Syst.*, vol. PAS-101, no. 10, pp. 3639–3647, Oct. 1982.
- [80] A. Tabesh and R. Iravani, "On the application of the complex torque coefficients method to the analysis of torsional dynamics," *IEEE Trans. Energy Convers.*, vol. 20, no. 2, pp. 268–275, Jun. 2005.
- [81] L. Harnefors, "Proof and application of the positive-net-damping stability criterion," *IEEE Trans. Power Syst.*, vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 481–482, Feb. 2011.
- [82] F. Zhao, X. Wang, and T. Zhu, "Power dynamic decoupling control of gridforming converter in stiff grid," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 37, no. 8, pp. 9073–9088, Aug. 2022.
- [83] F. Liu, J. Liu, H. Zhang, and D. Xue, "Stability issues of Z+Z type cascade system in hybrid energy storage system (HESS)," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 29, no. 11, pp. 5846–5859, Nov. 2014.
- [84] G. Li et al., "Analysis and mitigation of sub-synchronous resonance in seriescompensated grid-connected system controlled by virtual synchronous generator," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 35, no. 10, pp. 11096–11107, Oct. 2020
- [85] H. Gong, X. Wang, and D. Yang, "DQ-frame impedance measurement of threephase converters using time-domain MIMO parametric identification," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 36, no. 2, pp. 2131–2142, Feb. 2021.

Appended Publications

- [J1] Liang Zhao, Zheming Jin, and Xiongfei Wang, "Analysis and damping of lowfrequency oscillation for dc-link voltage-synchronized VSCs," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 38, no. 7, pp. 8177-8189, July 2023.
- [J2] Liang Zhao, Zheming Jin, and Xiongfei Wang, "Small-signal synchronization stability of grid-forming converters with regulated dc-link dynamics," *IEEE Trans. Ind. Electron.*, vol. 70, no. 12, pp. 12399-12409, Dec. 2023.
- [J3] Liang Zhao, Xiongfei Wang, and Zheming Jin, "Exploring damping effect of inner control loops for grid-forming VSCs," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, under review.
- [J4] Liang Zhao, Xiongfei Wang, and Zheming Jin, "Impedance-based dynamics analysis for dc-link voltage-synchronized voltage-source converters," *IEEE Trans. Power Electron.*, vol. 38, no. 9, pp. 10829-10844, Sept. 2023.
- [C1] Liang Zhao, Xiongfei Wang, and Zheming Jin, "Flexible synchronization control for grid-forming converters with regulated dc-link dynamics," in *Proc. IEEE Energy Convers. Congr. Expo.*, 2022, pp. 1-8.
- [C2] Liang Zhao, Xiongfei Wang, Hong Gong, and Zheming Jin, "Stability impact of hybrid synchronization strategy on virtual-admittance-based grid-forming inverters," in *Proc. IEEE Appl. Power Electron. Conf. Expo.*, Mar. 2023, pp. 2735-2740.
- [C3] Liang Zhao, Xiongfei Wang, and Zheming Jin, "Impedance-based damping effect analysis for the inner loop of grid-forming VSCs," in *Proc. 22nd Wind Sol. Integr. Workshop*, Sep. 2023, pp. 1–6.

ISSN (online): 2446-1636 ISBN (online): 978-87-7573-591-4

AALBORG UNIVERSITY PRESS